English Language Learning Through Social Media Platforms

Dariya Tulenova

Final International University February 2024 Girne, North Cyprus

English Language Learning Through Social Media Platforms

by

Dariya Tulenova

A thesis submitted to the Institute of Graduate Studies in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Degree of Master of Art in English Language Teaching

Final International University February 2024 Girne, North Cyprus



FINAL INTERNATIONAL UNIVERSITY INSTITUTE OF GRADUATE STUDIES

APPROVAL

Title:	English	Language	Learning	through	Social	Media	Platforms

We certify that we approve this thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of requirements for the degree of Master of Arts in English Language Teaching.

Approval of the Examining Committee:	
Assist. Prof. Dr. Abbas Hadizadeh (Chair)	
Assist. Prof. Dr. Özgür Batur	
Assist. Prof. Dr. Merve Uysal (Supervisor)	
Approval of the Institute of	of Graduate Studies:
Prof Dr Nile	giin Sarn

Director

Dariya Tulenova

dariya.tulenova@final.edu.tr

ORCID iD: 0009-0009-3664-2703

© Dariya Tulenova 2024

To my mother and father for their love and support.

ETHICAL DECLARATION

I, Dariya Tulenova, hereby, declare that I am the sole author of this thesis and it is my original work. I declare that I have followed ethical standards in collecting and analyzing the data and accurately reported the findings in this thesis. I have also properly credited and cited all the sources included in this work.

Dariya Tulenova

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my professor and supervisor – Assist. Prof. Dr. Merve Uysal. Without her valuable feedback and guidance, finishing this paper would not have been possible. Only her patience and insight gave me the possibility to carefully fix all the negatives within this work. Additionally, words cannot express my gratitude to my former supervisor and my committee member Assist. Prof. Dr. Abbas Hadizadeh, who was there for me at the very beginning and immensely helped me with the starting points of this thesis. I am also grateful to my committee member, Assist. Prof. Dr. Özgür Batur, who provided invaluable input, and comments that improved my thesis in so many ways.

I am grateful to my classmates, who helped me to gather valuable data and lastly,

I would like to express my sincerest gratitude to my mother, whose moral and emotional support inspired me.

ABSTRACT

This paper examines students' viewpoints about using social media in English language instruction. Additionally, this study investigated how teachers can use computers, mobile devices, and the Internet to assess student learning methods, which will help them better understand how to teach students in the context of English language learning through social media platforms. The study aims to establish the connection between social media exposure and incidental English language learning. As time progresses, technological advancements become necessary parts of our daily lives. It is natural that due to daily exposure to a high amount of Internet, one could wonder if social media resources could be used in learning and teaching. In this regard, the study employed a mixed method comprising both quantitative and qualitative data. The questionnaire was used for quantitative data, while the main instrument of qualitative data gathering was student interviews. The findings concluded that most students were interested in using social media to improve their English language skills. These results also suggest that using social media platforms and embracing new technologies and tools has significantly impacted the academic performance of English language learners. Finally, the study highlights the negative and positive aspects of implementing social media networks for English language learning. Additionally, entertainment is the primary motivation for students to use social media resources to improve their English language skills.

Keywords: social media, English language learning, Final International University.

Bu tez, öğrencilerin İngilizce öğretiminde sosyal medya kullanımına ilişkin görüşlerini incelemektedir. Ayrıca, bu çalışma öğretmenlerin öğrencilerin öğrenme yöntemlerini değerlendirmek için bilgisayarları, mobil cihazları ve interneti nasıl kullanabileceklerini araştırmıştır; bu da öğretmenlerin sosyal medya platformları aracılığıyla İngilizce öğrenimi bağlamında öğrencilere nasıl öğreteceklerini daha iyi anlamalarına yardımcı olabilecektir. Araştırma, sosyal medyaya maruz kalma ile tesadüfi İngilizce dil öğrenimi arasındaki bağlantıyı kurmayı amaçlamaktadır. Zaman ilerledikçe, teknolojik gelişmeler günlük hayatımızın gerekli parçaları haline gelmektedir. Günlük olarak yüksek miktarda internete maruz kalınması nedeniyle, sosyal medya kaynaklarının öğrenme ve öğretmede kullanılıp kullanılamayacağının merak edilmesi doğaldır. Bu bağlamda, bu araştırmada hem nicel hem de nitel verilerden oluşan karma bir yöntem kullanılmıştır. Anket, nicel verileri toplamak için kullanılırken, nitel veri toplamanın ana aracı da öğrenci görüşmeleri olmuştur. Bulgular, çoğu öğrencinin İngilizce dil becerilerini geliştirmek için sosyal medyayı kullanmakla ilgilendiği sonucuna varmıştır. Bu sonuçlar ayrıca, sosyal medya platformlarını kullanmanın ve yeni teknolojileri ve araçları benimsemenin İngilizce öğrenenlerin akademik performansını önemli ölçüde etkilediğini göstermektedir. Son olarak, araştırma, İngilizce öğrenimi için sosyal medya ağlarının uygulanmasının olumsuz ve olumlu yönlerini vurgulamaktadır. Ek olarak, öğrencilerin İngilizce dil becerilerini geliştirmek için sosyal medya kaynaklarını kullanmalarında birincil motivasyonun eğlence olduğu sonucuna varmaktadır.

Anahtar Kelimeler: Sosyal medya, İngilizce dil öğrenimi, Uluslararası Final Üniversitesi.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

DEDICATION	Error! Bookmark not defined.
ETHICAL DECLARATION	vi
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	vii
ABSTRACT	viii
ÖZ	ix
LIST OF TABLES	xii
LIST OF APPENDICES	xiii
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	xiv
CHAPTER 1	1
INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 Problem Statement	1
1.2 Purpose of the Study	14
1.3 Significance of the Study	14
1.4 Research Questions and Hypotheses	14
1.5 Assumptions	15
1.6 Limitations	16
1.7 Definition of Key Terminology	16
CHAPTER 2	17
LITERATURE REVIEW	17
2.1 Social Media	18
2.1.1 Theoretical framework	
2.3 Social Media's role in education	31
2.3.1 Problems with Social Media	35
2.4 Social Media and Second Language Learn	ing36
2.5 Previous Studies Findings Comparison	40
CHAPTER 3	45
METHODS	45

3.1 Research Design	45
3.2 Population and Sampling	46
3.3 Instruments and Procedures of Data Collection	47
3.4 Data Analysis Procedures	48
CHAPTER 4	50
DATA ANALYSIS RESULTS	50
4.1 Quantitative Analysis of Gathered Data	50
4.1.1 Analysis of the Access to ICT Tools	50
4.1.2 Analysis of the Students' Abilities Regarding Social Media Use	51
4.1.3 Analysis of the Students' Motives for Using Social Media	52
4.1.4 Analysis of the Students' Perspective on the Use of Social Media	54
4.2 Qualitative Analysis and Discussion of Conducted Interviews	57
4.2.1 Social Media Platforms	57
4.2.2 Students' Point of View on Social Media Platforms' Efficacy	59
4.2.3 Conditions and Time-Frequency of Students When They are Learning through Social Media.	_
4.2.4 Disadvantages of Using Social Media for Learning English	63
CHAPTER 5	66
CONCLUSIONS AND IMPLICATIONS	66
5.1 Conclusions and Discussions	66
5.2 Implications and Recommendations	70
REFERENCES	73
APPENDICES	88

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: Frequency and average use of ICT tools
Table 2: Frequency, and average on the respondents' ability to use social media Error!
Bookmark not defined.1
Table 3: Frequency, and an average of the elements influencing the usage of social
mediaEr
ror! Bookmark not defined.2
Table 4: Frequency, and average on the respondents' perceptions of the usage of the
English language while utilizing Social Media
Table 5: Social Media Platforms
Table 6: Students' Point of view on Social Media platforms' efficacy
Table 7: Conditions and time-frequency of students when they are learning English through Social Media
Table 8: Disadvantages of using Social Media for learning English63

LIST OF APPENDICES

APPENDIX A. Survey Questionnaire	.87
APPENDIX B. Questions for Interviews	.95
APPENDIX C. Ethics Committee Approval Document	.96

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

ALN Asynchronous Language Learning

CLT Communicative Language Teaching

CMC Computer-mediated communication

COVID-19 Coronavirus disease 2019

EFL English as a Foreign Language

ELT English Language Teaching

ESL English as a Second Language

FIU Final International University

FRAME The Framework for the Rational Analysis

of Mobile Education

H Hypothesis

ICT Information and Communication

Technology

L2 Second Language

RQ Research Question

SNS Social Networking Service

SPSS Statistical Product and Service Solutions

TLC Teachable Language Comprehender

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

This chapter presents the statement of the problem, the purpose of the study, the significance of the study, the research questions, as well as the assumptions, limitations, and definitions of key terms used in the study.

1.1 Problem Statement

It is not a secret that technology is of utmost importance in the modern educational environment. As time goes by, it becomes a more significant possibility that learners and educators alike will move on from paper-based tools and integrate technological tools exclusively in their professional activities. We live in the age of technological advancement, and it is no wonder that social media platforms have become the routine of our everyday lives. We could go as far as to say they have become our daily necessities to access world news or information. Social media platforms like TikTok, YouTube, Twitter, and Facebook all carry characteristics of use for entertainment, education, business, marketing, and advertisement around the world but not everyone is aware that they could be used for second language learning. Learning through social media in the framework of ESL could bring significant change as young people and children spend their time on social media platforms to a great extent.

Through Information and Communication Technology (ICT), students' ability to communicate in English can be significantly improved (Khaloufi & Laabidi, 2017). It has grown in acceptance in the current technology era and has become a noteworthy information, communication, and knowledge-sharing source (Ozdamli & Ozdal, 2015). It

can be argued that ICT has been used more commonly than ever, especially in the last decade (Fraillon et al., 2020). One of the most significant ICT platforms for communication is social media. In our technologically advanced age, people may communicate their ideas and opinions with friends, family, coworkers, classmates, and teachers easily from a distance or other time- and space-related obstacles (Charlesworth, 2014). It was already established that young people use social media platforms for various reasons like communication, popularity, and, to a lesser extent, English language learning.

Chou (2014) states that social media platforms share qualities like interaction, platform quality, and a method for information sharing, which may allow students to have various options. For instance, they can connect with and become friends with people from every location, city, and nation. Students can use social media sites like Instagram to access images and videos on the state of the world from various countries. Social media allows students to quickly update their knowledge about events in their environment than other media, such as newspapers. These features could create a potential for their use in language teaching.

If English language use was confined to a classroom setting before, now using this second language is an everyday routine. Through Snapchat, Facebook, Instagram, YouTube, and Twitter, students get introduced to an array of colors of the English language, be it humoristic and simplistic or complex scientific terms. The utilization of the English language is much simpler and more accessible than before.

As time passed, technological devices became increasingly integrated into traditional classroom settings. Gikas and Grant (2013) state that mobile devices and social media enable students to work together in an academic setting, access course material, and interact with instructors despite being geographically isolated. Social media platforms

offer excellent potential for e-learning. Social media allows students to participate in different educational mediums and may reach them outside of traditional classroom settings. It links in-classroom lesson time and free time outside the classroom. During the coronavirus pandemic, social media and computer devices took an even more significant role, as during quarantine, the lessons were held purely remotely and with the help of technology. E-learning allows students to conduct research inside a classroom and helps them gather information not in the books. The use of web-based tools could also reduce the use of paper. According to the study conducted by Alsaif (2016), 38% of students agreed, and 16.6% strongly agreed that social media has a positive effect on learning; 40% disagreed, and 4.7% strongly disagreed that using social media is helpful for study purposes. Social media use in higher education demonstrates how mobile computing devices give occasions for cooperation, connection, and instant connectedness.

It is essential to dwell on various factors that contribute to language learning and understand how social media has characteristics that are relevant to these factors. Children with the right learning environment can learn new languages quickly and fluently, just like a native speaker. The active process of language acquisition begins at birth and continues throughout one's entire life. Students learn language when interacting with family and friends, communicating their ideas, emotions, and experiences, and trying to comprehend and organize their surroundings.

One of the most significant factors in second language learning is motivation. Richards et al. (1985) assert that motivation shapes a person's willingness to achieve anything. Of course, students who are motivated tend to do better than students who aren't. Gardner and Lambert (1972) studied the relationship between attitudes and motivations in SLA. They aimed to describe "attitude" as the "persistence shown by the

learner in striving for a goal" (Ellis, 1985, p. 117) and motivation as "the learner's overall goal or orientation" (Lightbown & Spada., 2000, p. 56). They distinguish between two types of motivators: intrinsic and extrinsic. Intrinsic motivators come from an inherent source to meet an intrinsic need or interest. External motivation is when motivation is provided by or under the control of others. It is not uncommon to see students lose motivation throughout their classes. There may be, however, ways to arouse and maintain their motivation. Social media can be among such ways to tap into students' motivation. For example, Enginkaya and Yılmaz (2014), as cited in Krol and Zdonek (2020), looked into the factors influencing social media use. Five main incentive elements were found through exploratory and confirmatory analyses: brand connection, exploration, conversation, opportunity seeking, and entertainment. Given the reasons for social media use, connections can be made to the language learning experience. For instance, it could foster motivation for interaction with English language speakers or be presented with entertainment in the English language, which also helps to develop English language knowledge to some degree. It is also evident that most students use social media with no external force but use it because they enjoy the experience. This is why using social media in language teaching can potentially motivate language learners.

Another effective factor influencing language learning is self-confidence and self-esteem, which are prerequisites for success in many endeavors. According to Coopersmith (1967, as cited in Brown, 1994, p. 137), self-esteem was described as "the evaluation which the individual makes and customarily maintains about himself; it expresses an attitude of approval or disapproval, and indicates the extent to which an individual believes himself to be capable, significant, successful and worthy" and social environment of a classroom could be a factor for some students to lose self-esteem or a challenging

space for those who already have low self-esteem. Thus, social media may increase self-esteem and capability for such students. Because interaction in social media usually goes through the screen monitor of a computer or mobile device, students with self-esteem and anxiety issues could feel relaxed as they are not interacting with a person face-to-face. With that, they can lower their worries about giving the wrong impression about their personality. Social media may also help such students in ways that indirectly influence their learning experience. For example, through YouTube videos, students may find mental health resources that are hard to access in the real world without stigma. They may effortlessly and comfortably seek resources to manage their issues concerning anxiety, self-esteem, and the like. Anxiety is another significant personality trait that influences language proficiency.

According to Brown (1994, p. 141), anxiety is a mental condition connected with "feelings of uneasiness, frustration, self-doubt, and worry." Social media may lower the anxiety that comes with making the wrong impression on others (O'Day & Heimberg, 2021). Motivation to learn a language is the driving force that compels us to study foreign languages, but for students, it may not be clear why it is so necessary for them to gain insight into the grammatical workings of a second language, they simply do not see any use in it and thus, they lack enthusiasm. But social media could subconsciously inspire them to want to learn English, as the means of communication between foreign friends or to help them understand the latest trends and news or just use it for entertainment purposes.

Learning styles refer to various hypotheses and approaches that explain how people learn differently (Coffield et al., 2004). A person's learning style is how they prefer to take in, process, understand, and retain information. The cornerstone learning styles are

tactile, aural, kinesthetic, and visual (Cherry, 2019). Flash cards are best for visual learners, who like to organize and articulate their concepts using diagrams, charts, and other visual elements. On the other hand, the auditory learner likes to listen to the class, discuss, debate, and remember information through audiobooks and auditory activities. Tactile learners are receptive to learning through touch and movement. They actively seek ways to participate in writing, model-building, and demonstration activities. Kinesthetic learners are hands-on learners and use their whole body to learn. They express concepts through gestures. Some learners may not always find experiences that match their learning styles in traditional learning environments and methodologies. However, tools like social media can add experiences to the spectrum of activities to address such learners. For example, learning English through social media is especially favorable for visual and aural learners, as they could visually increase their vocabulary or aural skills through audio or video communications with English speakers (e.g., using WhatsApp).

According to Krashen (1977), comprehensible input is a teaching method where language acquisition occurs only if messages are understood. Krashen states it is not enough to educate at any level of difficulty; a student's input must be comprehensible. To put it another way, the curriculum must actively engage a child at their current level and gently advance them up the learning curve through educational activities. If the topic seems complicated, the learner may feel "shut down" and have problems participating in the session. It is crucial to ensure pupils believe they can go to the next level of learning if you want to ensure their motivation to learn. Because of that, social media could allow them to feel at ease and partially comprehend language at the level they are comfortable with. On the other hand, there is another point of view from Long (1985), who considers

that meaningful conversational interaction encourages comprehensible input (Long, 1985), which social media provides.

Constructivism is an approach to education that teaches that human beings do not acquire knowledge and understanding through the natural transmission of knowledge. Instead, human beings acquire knowledge by combining what they already know (previous knowledge) with new insight and knowledge acquired through experience and social interaction. Interaction and communication are primary tools of learning and process thought. Knowledge can only be received with active verbal input and output. According to several constructivist theorists (Bruner, 1966; Lave & Wenger, 1991; Vygotsky, 1978), learning is a social thing that happens when people talk and exchange information. Ajjan and Hartshorne (2008) further highlight that Web 2.0 tools offer communication and information exchange spaces to support the networks required for social and active learning. Social media technologies could enhance classroom instruction by giving the students an engaging, cooperative, and communicative learning experience through an online medium they are already familiar with.

Children communicate with sounds, gestures, eye contact, and facial emotions from the moment they are born. They cannot comprehend their significance until their caregivers consistently respond to these sounds and actions. Kids start actively communicating nonverbal messages when they gradually realize that these messages affect other individuals. When an adult reply to a child's message, whether vocal or nonverbal, and the child does the same, an interaction begins. These early back-and-forth conversations also ground a child's subsequent discussions. Since children learn languages through dialogues in ordinary settings and activities, the more opportunities a child has to interact with adults, the more opportunities he has to speak and learn the language. The

same train of thought and method of acquiring language could be used on older learners, such as university students.

In recent years, learning about how students interact in language classes has become one of the top research topics in teaching. This is all thanks to the work of Russian psychologist Lev Vygotsky. According to the Vygotskian sociocultural theory (Hall & Walsh, 2002), learning a language is a social activity in which kids gain information by being guided and scaffolded by more experienced peers or teachers. Language classes are critical social activities that students engage in to build social skills, language knowledge, and self-esteem as competent language users (Luk & Lin, 2007).

To sum it up, social media positively influences some factors such as motivation, comprehensible input, self-esteem, anxiety, and communication, and could be described as Internet-based tools based on user-generated content and carry out the foundations of Web 2.0 within themselves.

Other positive aspects and outcomes of employing ICT in English language participation exist. Increased student involvement is one of them, and it is the main benefit of using technology in the classroom. Technology frequently increases students' involvement with the course materials, teachers, and other students (Online Learning Consortium, 2016). Additionally, according to Seaman and Tinti-Kane (2013), social media, mainly digital communications, had a favorable influence on faculty-student interactions 78.9% of the time. This illustrates that social media may be utilized effectively for purposes other than just enhancing participation, such as improving communication. Social media could increase motivational factors as the students associate learning and education with entertainment and various exciting activities, making the learning process entertaining.

Learning through social media also facilitates active participation in the classroom instead of being passive receivers of knowledge in a traditional classroom environment through lectures, as their self-worth decreases, they begin actively participating in the transmission of comprehensible input and move on to a higher level of knowledge. As they become responsible for their learning process, they begin to foster characteristics of autonomy and independence. Social media assists in enhancing students' academic performance and knowledge through data and information gathering. Students consult multiple websites to learn more and develop solutions when assigned various projects.

Building a social network is essential because it has been proven to improve mental health and overall well-being, particularly during periods of social isolation. By overcoming distance and time obstacles, students can interact with others with similar interests. This could be very helpful for minority adolescents who might have a hard time finding individuals who are similar to them. When students practice oral skills with native speakers and receive immediate feedback, there could be an occurrence of a rich cultural interchange between students and the people they interact with, which may give them a clearer perception of the culture and traditions of other nations. By interacting with them, students may develop insight into the history of words and the context they apply.

In the traditional classroom setting, students cannot understand why specific words should be applied in the proper context. Indeed, the attempt at creating authentic interaction between peers could be considered, but through social media, students already engage in an actual conversation with native speakers. For example, Slim and Hafedh (2019) conducted a research study involving two different students' groups. While one group used the Facebook social network in their tertiary-level language classrooms, the other was exposed to language instruction through more conventional in-class activities.

Results revealed that the group that utilized Facebook in a controlled, goal-oriented manner performed twice as well in the classroom as the group that received traditional inclass instruction. Although the authors noted that a closer examination revealed that the less prepared students showed a more significant improvement in their reading and speaking skills, both groups had been tested by an initial test for their L2 level. This led Slim and Hafedh to conclude that while integrating social media into the curriculum did not improve students' linguistic abilities, it boosted their motivation. One of the reasons social media platforms are excellent tools for L2 acquisition is that they have unlimited access to interaction with people of vastly different ethnic backgrounds.

Computer-mediated communication (CMC) tools such as email, chats, and blogging allow students to communicate with L2-born speakers of the target language without barriers such as time or distance. These tools enable unconscious learning without limiting itself to time constraints that exist within conventional classrooms. According to Saud et al. (2020) and Robb (2020), there was an increase in internet use during the last few years, but an even bigger increase happened after the COVID-19 pandemic. According to Taylor & Silver (2019), smartphone and tablet availability has increased dramatically, with a median of 76% of people owning a smartphone, while the overwhelming majority of 94% of people own mobile phones. The majority of users, roughly under the age of 35, owned technological devices, and there is evidence that these numbers are slowly rising. The study confirms the arising perceptions that this digitalized world is primarily popular among teens and young adults. It familiarizes them with the fast second language acquisition that may not be entirely grammatically or linguistically right but still helps them practice their language skills almost daily. After all, the mother

language is learned naturally only because the learners are constantly surrounded by native speakers and gain information about the language through dialogue.

Social media is one of the biggest motivators for learning a second language. The fact that multiple exchanges can be held synchronously as well as asynchronously shows that learners are participating in a dynamic exchange in which by associating language learning with simple and fun activities, students could lower their affective filter and begin approaching the English language with a bigger drive and enthusiasm, where they are motivated to be able to articulate their thoughts properly. Social media platforms may only be helpful if the students feel they need help understanding some words or grammar rules, it could also make them seek additional sources to improve their language skills within context of EFL (English as a foreign language) and communicate with foreign friends on, for example, Twitter or Facebook.

Manca and Ranieri (2016) stress that it still needs to be determined whether and why faculty members do or do not use these tools in their educational performances, despite assurances to the contrary about the positive qualities they would offer for the improvement of education and the professional workforce. In the study of Cuban (2001), about work on the implementation of modern technology in education, it was discovered that there is no apparent connection between the use of advanced technology for individual and professional use and their use for instruction or teaching. It was revealed educators mostly used these technologies for academic discipline, not to deliver education. The study by Cuban (2001) further highlights that numerous studies have documented the benefits that social media can offer for classroom instruction and student learning (Brady et al., 2010, Junco, 2012, Mbatha, 2014, Sadaf et al., 2012); as well as the

drawbacks or issues that can be problematic (Bennett et al., 2012; Hew & Cheung, 2013; Selwyn, 2012).

Many academics take a critical stance (James, 2014; Kirschner and Karpinski, 2010; Paul et al., 2012) or warn against the potential conflicts that could arise if participatory activities connected to social media are included in formal contexts of learning (Crook, 2012; Merchant, 2012). Ajjan and Hartshorne (2008) assert that most educators have positive views on incorporating social media tools into teaching. Still, the study highlights how only a few teachers planned to use them. Manca and Ranieri (2016) concluded that the main barriers cited were limited compatibility with present techniques and perceived usefulness. Rogers-Estable (2014) found out that teachers report that social media usage does not correspond to highlighted benefits and that the use of ICT in education is obstructed by extrinsic aspects (time, assistance, and training) as opposed to intrinsic (beliefs, motivation, and confidence). On the other hand, younger teachers are more likely to use social media during their lessons than older professors, according to a 2012 study by Moran et al., which showed that age is a factor. This study discovered that seniority influences the adoption of social media, with younger faculty members (those under 35) using it far more frequently than more experienced and older professors.

Ajjan and Hartshorne (2008) and Greenhow and Askari (2015) consider faculty members' reluctance to include social media networking sites (SNS) in their classes as one of the critical barriers to their use in education. In addition, Sobaih et al. (2016) noted other factors, such as a lack of institutional support for faculty members using SNS in higher education and issues with privacy and control loss. Akçayır (2017) investigated that teachers are motivated to use SNS in educational settings because social media platforms are suitable mediums for quick and efficient communication and practical

document sharing, as well as they offer the possibility to contact students anywhere and anytime. Overall, Akçayır (2017) concluded that security concerns are one main factor that limits teachers' use of social media for educational purposes. Some academic staff members might not know how to handle this complexity or may not want to waste their time looking into and modifying these settings.

The study done by Bıyıkoğlu (2017) revealed that among students of North Cyprus, there is a belief that student-generated social media content is more effective than that produced by universities. Final International University is an institutional academy of higher knowledge in North Cyprus, Girne. Its environment is student-focused, multicultural, safe, secure, and hospitable. Each classroom has one big interactive board that is used to record lectures and lessons. Final is one of the busiest publishers of books and magazines in Turkey. The overwhelming majority of the students use social media in and outside the classroom. According to Anderson (2018), students have access to smartphones in 95% of cases, and 45% of them report being online almost constantly. The rise in popularity of social media has altered, to a great degree, how individuals exchange information and converse online. As a byproduct of this popularity, companies now frequently use social media platforms for advertising their goods and services, raising brand recognition, and interacting with clients, while teaching professionals use building interest in social media to try to incorporate new web-based teaching techniques with their traditional in-class lectures. Still, multiple factors contribute to the limitation of the effectiveness of the utilization of social media in education.

1.2 Purpose of the Study

This research aims to understand EFL students' opinions about social media use in language instruction, focusing on how teachers could use a computer and mobile-assessed learning could significantly improve our understanding of how such massive and widespread technological instruments could help us to develop approaches to students within the social media platforms context.

1.3 Significance of the Study

After researching, one could conclude that the studies concerning this research topic were not investigated. Based on that, this study may be significant as it is one of the first research papers on the link between social media use and language acquisition in North Cyprus. The findings of this study may shed some light on how students' perceptions about acquiring English language skills through social media platforms, especially considering how much young adults spend time on the Internet.

Furthermore, the study offers several positive and negative effects of implementing social media platforms during the lessons. This study may increase public understanding and appreciation of integrating technological devices for language learning. This study may raise awareness of the role of mobile and computer devices in education. The study also offers information on several less-known educational theories, which could be helpful in the development of teachers' lesson plans.

1.4 Research Questions and Hypotheses

This research aims to examine how students at Final International University are using online media to learn English. In order to accomplish this, the following questions were sought:

RQ1: What is the average amount of time FIU students spend on social media?

RQ2: How much exposure to English through social media is useful for FIU students?

RQ3: Does such exposure afford incidental language learning at all, if any?

RQ4: Is there a relationship between the use of social media and language learning?

RQ5: How does the international context of FIU affect the students' exposure to English?

After taking a thorough view on multiple articles dedicated to the subject material, the research presents following hypotheses that were developed on par with the research questions, because these ideas bring interesting viewpoints on the whole opinion of using modern technology to study languages:

H1: Incidental learning of the English language may happen after certain exposure to social media and Internet.

H2: The students mostly seek ways to entertain themselves when using social media.

H3: Social media is a useful and productive tool of learning English language.

1.5 Assumptions

One of the key findings of this study is that students spend more time on social media and are welcomed with more English on social media platforms. The following assumption is that time spent on web-based social applications could lead to incidental English language learning and it could establish a link between learning a language and social media use.

1.6 Limitations

The study possesses some limitations. The study was held solely within the territory of Final International University and because of that may not apply to the students of the English Language Teaching faculties of the other universities of North Cyprus. The other limitation is the small sample size of reported data, consisting of 100 people. For example, North Cyprus' population, consisting of 326000 people, may not reflect the generalized view of social media's advantages in English language learning. Thus, insufficient sample size may hinder the statistical findings' viewpoints. There was also the factor of having limited literature on the research topic, as not many research papers were investigating the role of social media in language acquisition.

1.7 Definition of Key Terminology

Social media: Internet sites and programs that focus on communication, community, engagement, sharing, and collaboration between people online (Kietzmann et al., 2011).

English as a Second Language: The use of English by native speakers of other languages or the study of the English language by non-native speakers (Nordquist, 2019).

Information and Communication Technology: A group of technological resources and tools used to generate, store, distribute, and exchange information (Murray, 2011).

CHAPTER 2

LITERATURE REVIEW

This chapter discusses the related literature on the boundaries of the study based on the research problem and the research questions discussed in Chapter 1. It synthesizes and summarizes the questions related to the utilization of social media tools within the academic research process. It emphasizes the student behaviors, adoptions, and attitudes to utilize social media tools in academic research.

The English language's emergence as the world's lingua franca can be attributed to television, radio, big-screen cinema, and later, the internet. Not a day goes by without people all across the globe surfing the internet for information and entertainment. In addition, they all check popular social media platforms and websites designed as interactive devices of communal activity between people across the Globe. These global virtual communication tools bring together people from different ethnic, linguistic, and cultural backgrounds.

As our society progresses, students' inner motivation to learn foreign languages expands and they start trying to facilitate communicative interactions with others. This holds especially true for those students who speak languages with such a small scope of use that they are not even registered as eligible for usage in the international communicative sphere. This drives students to try to build their English linguistic capabilities, as the English language seems desirable for all foreign students since this is the most widespread language in the world.

It is possible to theorize that by enhancing their level of English language, foreign students begin to actively participate in interactions and this inner drive may take their curiosity to learn even more foreign languages. The study by Namaziandost and Nasri (2019) found that the utilization of social media platforms for education and learning has led to significant improvement in the ability of learners to study foreign languages stress-free and at their convenience.

2.1 Social Media

According to Kietzmann et al. (2011), social media are internet-based technologies that create interactive virtual platforms through which individuals of specific web communities can form, discuss, and modify user-generated content. To put it in easier-to-understand terms, it is the use of modern technologies to facilitate the exchange of information among users who also produce the content meant for sharing. According to Kemp (2023) and the article "Digital 2023: Global Overview Report", over 4.7 billion people, or almost 60% of the global population, use social media daily. Global Web Index reports that 46% of internet users worldwide get news from online sources. On the other hand, 40% of users go to news websites to learn about the latest events. Gen Z and Millennials were more inclined to acquire information about news from social media applications than other generations. While finding the exact one definition of social media may cause some difficulties (Tuten & Solomon, 2018), Obar and Wildman (2015) suggest that all social media platforms possess several characteristics in common, such as:

- 1. Social media platforms are Web 2.0 Internet-based applications;
- 2. The foundation of all social media is the engagement of users with their own generated content;

- 3. Individuals or groups create service-specific profiles for the applications or websites that the social media service maintains and designs;
- 4. Social media services connect a user's profile with other service users to encourage the development of virtual communication platforms.

According to McQuail (2010), a human conversation involving two or more electronic devices is called computer-mediated communication (CMC). There is also a definition by Levy (1997) that views CMC as "the search for and study of applications of the computer in language teaching and learning" (p.1). Also, Harasim (1997) describes computer conferencing as "a group communications medium enabling groups of people to exchange ideas and opinions and to share information and resources" (p. 121). Wu and Hiltz (2019) emphasize that students can access a virtual classroom at any time and location using Asynchronous Learning Networks (ALN); CMC creates an exceptional atmosphere for debates that has removed many barriers for them to engage. Nguyen (2008) states that CMC is well-known for employing computers as input, storage, output, and routing devices to send and receive messages.

In the study conducted by Kaplan and Haenlein (2010), it was stated that at the beginning of its creation, the Internet started as something named the Bulletin Board System. The BBS allowed users to exchange various kinds of information with each other, such as software, news, data, and messages. Khan (2018) believes that current social media platforms are similar to the early development of the World Wide Web, as they reflect those first stages by being tools of interchangeable communication and information between users. It can be argued that communication between people in person and through virtual means may be analogous. Still, they differ in the number of receivers of information output and that social media uses a monologic transmission

model. A study conducted by Kaplan and Haenlein (2010) defines this phenomenon as a continuous flow of information transmitted from one intermediary to another, where the information is delivered in its entirety without any intermediate clarification or queries from the recipients of the information. It is analogous to reading a book, only they are able to respond to the message later.

According to Dijck and Poell (2013), Tim Berners-Lee created The World Wide Web in 1991 by fusing hypertext software with the Internet, launching the current networking and online communication era. The article continues that with the advent of Web 2.0, online platforms have evolved from serving as venues for virtual social interaction to becoming interactive channels for networked communication. This innovation allowed emailing sites, weblogs, and other services to create online circles and maintain offline groups.

2.1.1 Theoretical Framework

The connection between computer-mediated communication and learning a second language will be discussed in this section. In order to understand this relationship, it is necessary to familiarize oneself with the following theories.

Below are some of the educational paradigms discussed at CMC. FRAME is the first comprehensive theoretical model that describes mobile learning as a combination of mobile technologies, human learning capabilities, and social interactions. By using networking mobile devices, students might be able to get in touch with peers and professionals who can assist them in determining the relevance, significance, and reliability of material. Mobile devices allow students to gain access to short explanations on topic matters that can enhance their learning.

2.1.1.1 Social presence theory: Kaplan and Haenlein (2010) highlight the two other critical elements of social media which simultaneously serve to distinguish them from other sites that occupy cyberspace; namely, they rely on several theories that they take from social processes (self-presentation and disclosure of information about oneself) and media studies (social media presence and media richness theory). Kaplan and Haenlein (2010) shed further on the social presence theory. According to the Social Presence Theory (Short et al., 1976), the degree of "social presence," which can be obtained through auditory, visual, and physical contact, differs across all media; that is, how two communicating partners appear in front of each other. Kaplan and Haenlein (2010) contend that social presence is dependent on the immediacy (asynchronous vs. synchronous) of the medium, as well as its intimacy (interpersonal vs. mediated). These factors are expected to be lower for moderated communications (e.g., Skype calls) than for interpersonal communications (e.g., real-life dialogue between two people) and for asynchronous communications (e.g., text messaging) than for synchronous communications (e.g., phone talk). Daft and Lengel (1986) describe another theory of media richness. This theory is founded on the idea that communication, which includes ambiguity resolution and uncertainty reduction, is the primary goal of social media. It claims that different media have varying levels of productivity or the quantity of information they allow to be transmitted in a specific length of time, and as a result, shows that some media are better than others at clearing up doubt and ambiguity. It is thought that when using the social media framework, a preliminary categorization can be made based on the size of the media and the level of social visibility it allows. According to the concept of self-demonstration, people want complete control over the impression they make in any social interaction (Goffman, 1959). Or, to put it roughly, self-presentation

depends on the context of interaction, with some being nervous and anxious with in-face communication but being more relaxed and bolder through virtual interaction and, in rarer cases, vice versa.

2.1.1.2 Uses and gratification theory: In the research conducted by Khan (2018), he pays specific attention to the Uses and Gratification theory, an audience-centered approach built around the comprehension of mass communication (for example, radio, television, newspapers, etc.) and why people seek particular media to gratify specific needs. Unlike the other theories concerned with how media affects people, it strives to understand what people do with media (Lasswell, 1948). He argues that audiences are not passive consumers but actively seek out which media will suit the seers' needs and interests best. Finding an appropriate medium grants them satisfaction. Social media could serve as an example where an audience actively searches for specific content; some aspects of theory even claim that the aim of mass media usage can be the results of supplied data by individual audience members themselves. Thus, users may actively seek out native or proficient English speakers from whom they receive interactional satisfaction and form a multilingual and multicultural linguistic communication exchange. This satisfaction could result in the increasing quality of their English-speaking ability. The study of Khan (2018) lists the examples of this communicative satisfaction as below:

- Socialization: Students become more interested in engaging in conversation and group activities to develop a sense of belonging and peer support for the group's special subject;
- Entertainment: students interact with the local community to seek amusement;

- Self-Seeking: through online group engagement, students seek out or uphold their standing as well as that of their peers;
- Information: students use the group to learn about relevant activities on and off campus.

The study highlights that these interactions facilitate communication, and their nature is not unlike that of Communicative Language Teaching (CLT). Similarly, the CLT approach stresses that authentic interaction between students drives them to increase their L2 language speaking and listening abilities. In both approaches, people utilize verbal communication (in the case of social media, oral communication could be achieved through the exchange of audio) and relevant conversation to discuss various topics and exchange thoughts and ideas.

Considering all these theories and how English is essentially the most used language across the world, being used in newspaper publishing, books, research studies, research articles, scientific discoveries, and information (Montgomery, 1993), one concludes that since online communication is quite similar to verbal in-face interaction. One significant difference is that people can be more in control of the dialogue and less anxious about giving a negative impression. Because users seek online communication to satisfy their interests and needs, social media platforms could be pretty efficient tools for second language acquisition (Khan, 2018).

The following literature sheds some light on how one could increase their English language knowledge even within the language barrier present in social media sites that mostly use English as the primary language of communication.

2.1.1.3 Pattern recognition: English is the most used language. It is impossible to stay in your disclosed community where the communication is solely expressed through your mother language. You would be exposed to an array of English linguistic words, some of them being modern vocabulary/terminology, some of them being longstanding literary terms, and as time goes on, your cognitive mind activity notices clear patterns, and it conditions itself to recognize the words, learn their meaning and eventually, helping you to use them for your benefit and general use (Eysenck & Keane, 2020).

In the description given by studies of Eysenck and Keane (2020), cognitive psychology aims to understand the inner workings of the mind by observing humans performing various cognitive tasks (problem-solving, memorization, language comprehension, learning in general, etc.). Thus, pattern recognition can be summed up as a mental process that corresponds information from a stimulus with information retrieved from memory.

The research of Snyder (2000) explains how pattern recognition transpires when the information we receive from our environment is received and arrived into short-term memory (the first stage of memory in the Atkinson–Shiffrin memory model, where any data or information initially enters the short-term stage and it can either be forgotten and discarded within a short period or may proceed further and enter long-term memory, where it can reside and be retrieved when needed) triggering activation of a specific content of long-term memory. The study gives an example in the form of a small child learning the alphabet for the first time: When a parent or a teacher repeats "A, B, C" several times to a child, they begin utilizing the cognitive pattern recognition by saying the letter "C" after hearing "A, B." The child recognizes the order of letters and begins matching the information they were given with the one they received beforehand and the

one already stored in the brain. Thus, the connection between memories and perceived information is called identification. The study adds that there is also something called semantic memory, which is the type of memory that is on the subconscious level and is closely linked with recognition.

Lerner et al. (2014) state that speaking a second language is less dependent on one's language skills and more so on one's ability to recognize these linguistic patterns. While the following section will review how pattern recognition affects the Hebrew language and not the English language, it still may be applicable to demonstrate how it generally affects language acquisition. The study was conducted by Lerner et al. (2014) and co-authors at the Hebrew University in Jerusalem, where they measured US students' ability to recognize word structure and sounds in Hebrew and their capacity to detect statistical patterns in visuals. Students were shown a stream of complex figures, and then tests were given to see if they could identify the pattern. The study concluded that the students expressed a robust statistical association between identifying patterns in the shapes and learning a new language. The results indicate that the possibility of widespread and combined principles of statistical learning could quantitively explain an extensive range of cognitive processes across domains, be they linguistic or of a different nature.

2.1.1.4 Teachable language comprehender: In the research conducted by Collins and Quillian (1969), there is one of the earliest instances of a network model of semantic memory called the Teachable Language Comprehender. In this approach, each node is a word that represents a specific concept (ex. "Fish"); within each node, there are particular properties related to an idea (ex. "can swim" or "lives in the ocean"), as well as pointers to other nodes (ex. "shark"). A node is directly tied to those other nodes of which it is class or superclass (ex. "Fish" could be linked to both "Shark" and "Animal"). According

to Collins and Quillian (1969), "Comprehending" or understanding text is defined as making connections between statements made or indicated in a text and knowledge that has previously been kept in the comprehender's general "knowledge of the world." Accordingly, the TLC's primary goal is to correctly tie the text to the right bits of stored general knowledge of the world.

Collins and Quillian (1969), stress that "Comprehending" or understanding text is defined as making connections between statements made or indicated in a text and knowledge that has previously been kept in the comprehender's general "knowledge of the world." Accordingly, the TLC's primary goal is to correctly tie the text to the right bits of stored general knowledge of the world. In addition to this, according to Krashen (2003), learning and acquisition are two primary ways language knowledge and skill increase. While learning a language is mainly conscious, acquisition is a subconscious, hidden within the mind, intuitive process. While an individual explicitly learns a language in an institutional environment, where they process it through grammatical rules, they may be unaware they are acquiring a language.

2.1.1.5 Meaningful interaction. In the work of Brown (2015), he highlights that acquisition needs a meaningful interaction in the target language, where the accent is on the meaning of the interaction rather than from.

Therefore, children learn a letter, then a word, then phrases, then small sentences, and can later read whole texts, which can be applied to their subconscious language learning through online interaction with native English speakers. They start identifying each foreign word with the words in their mother language or associating specific English words with particular descriptions. (ex. "happy" could be tied to "something positive.) and later from their complex chunks of texts. The meaningful interaction is also in full

force here, as the interactive activities with peers in class have two drawbacks: they do not possess the knowledge about the L2, and interaction may feel manufactured instead of natural.

2.1.1.6 Information and communication technology. Al Arif (2019) states that Information and Communication Technology (ICT) is now used more than ever in learning and teaching second language acquisition. For example, through interactive communication between humans or humans and machines, the setting establishes the context for information production, presentation, transfer, and distribution. He cites Annamalai (2017) as saying that ICT can give English language learners opportunities to communicate with native speakers in the context of EFL through ICT technologies like email and social media (Twitter. Instagram, Discord). Al Arif further stresses the technological advancements of the modern age and how, moreover, ICT applications can empower and excite English language learners and help them develop their critical thinking abilities by changing the teaching approach to one that is more dynamic, flexible, efficient, and student-centered (Asmara et.al, 2019).

Al Arif further gives the following reasons for why the social media-based approach to learning may be practical: they are very entertaining to use; it is easily accessible and is not restricted to time or territorial borders, unlike the traditional classroom approach, the learning may take place at any given moment, the contact they establish with other users can be from any city or country; all social media shares such qualities as being collaborating, platform quality, knowledge sharing mechanism; availability of constant updates on language, familiarity with new jargons, lingo (vocabulary/terminology), and other various neologisms that are sometimes necessary to know to communicate (for example, the new phrases that lockdown of 2020 during Covid

epidemic brought in our everyday life). As Al Arif (2019) noticed, English is an international language and is essentially the most common language of the World Wide Web. Currently, around 5 billion people use the Internet daily, so it is impossible for them not to see English words sooner or later (Dixon, 2022).

2.2 Social media and Language Learning

Social media and language learning refer to the process of learning and acquiring a language through social networks and other online tools based on Web 2.0 technology. Ochs and Schieffelin (1986) proposed the theory of language socialization that considers the crux of all language acquisition to be cultural interaction between different members of a particular national or ethical group and is mediated by communicative linguistic activity. Through a variety of readily available platforms that are frequently divided into formal and traditional use in classrooms and informal for personal use, the Internet offers students an environment that allows them to interlace their objective of language acquisition with culturally appropriate interactions. Educators can incorporate social media tools into their current teaching. Online learning environments popular among educators include wiki sites, blogging accounts, virtual systems, and more.

Social media apps with dedicated platforms for classroom use, learning environments created especially for schools, classroom blogs to discuss culturally significant topics in the target language, and much more are just a few examples of how social media can be used pedagogically in a language classroom. Upon observation of the effectiveness of social media platforms and how they are utilized to teach and study foreign languages, certain empirical research papers revealed that there is a positive connection between educational instructors, students, and their classmates. According to

research by Abrahim et al. (2019), using social media to teach and learn foreign languages encourages and increases students' confidence level in their speaking of the second language they have been learning.

Several reasons are given why language teachers try to increase students' linguistic knowledge levels through social media. Upon observation of the effectiveness of social media platforms and how they are utilized to teach and study foreign languages, specific empirical research papers revealed that there is a positive connection between educational instructors, students, and their classmates. According to research by Abrahim et al. (2019), using social media to teach and learn foreign languages encourages and increases students' confidence level in speaking the second language they have been learning. Several reasons are given why language teachers try to increase students' linguistic knowledge levels through social media. One of them could be social platforms' multilinguistic nature of communication consisting of users from different cultural and national backgrounds, the quality of information being easily shared, and opportunities for feedback from international students and teachers. Alaaz (2023) quotes that several research studies (Inayati, 2015; Alnujaidi, 2017; Namaziandost, & Nasri, 2019) hold the opinion that excessive use of the internet would lead students to become solitary and self-isolated as the result of an addiction to the online information and could make them being unable to preserve their social relationships with fellow students and community and society in general.

The studies mentioned above also claimed that according to their empirical data, students' mental health could be severely negatively impacted because young adults use social media compulsively, which leads to increasing anxiety, stress, problems with sleep, and depressive episodes as well as decreasing sense of self-worth and self-doubt.

However, in terms of academic performance, it may benefit them due to its flexibility, reduced work-related stress, and convenience. Social media causes several other negative impacts on the foreign language learning process, such as the high prevalence of plagiarism without giving proper credit to the authors of certain documents, which will make evaluating students/ mastery of subject material very problematic. Social media has improved teaching and learning on a delivery level by giving students access to mentorship, tutoring, support services, and feedback. To develop teaching and learning through social media platforms to its fullest potential, some methods that could prevent negative consequences through excessive use of Web 2.0-based tools must occur.

According to Yanti et al. (2018), using entertaining and creative media could inspire students to be more excited about the language acquisition process. As mentioned by Malik and Asnur (2019), ICT tactics in the classroom are anticipated to be a solution that helps both students and instructors learn and build critical thinking abilities, generalist competencies, proper decision-making, the ability to handle complex situations and scenarios, and effective communication. There is also the fact that social media provides additional resources for incredibly diligent students. A case study conducted by Malik and Asnur (2019) revealed that social media also impacts word comprehension among students. Some students actively follow social media information related to language learning. Study groups, vocabulary resources from organizations that teach foreign languages, links to foreign language online news sources, and everyday foreign language vocabulary on accounts dedicated to learning non-target languages can all be described as good online resources.

2.3 Social Media's Role in Education

Social media in education is a way of using the new technology of the Internet to raise students' academic performance. Outside of education, social media use in education can also improve overall knowledge of computer skills. With Web 2.0-based applications, completing various assignments and projects becomes more accessible. Over the past decades, there have been multiple attempts to integrate social media resources with the educational system, hoping that social media platforms would bring positive results to the learning process. Social media may offer various instructional strategies that could boost students' academic performance.

Falloon (2015) states that the contemporary integration of social media networks into education now offers students a variety of possibilities to obtain and gain access to needed information faster while allowing them to establish a communicative link with students from different educational systems. In addition to assisting students in connecting, communicating, and gaining access to necessary information, integrating social media into the educational system has allowed students to access timely, appropriate information, improve communication, and engage in online socializing (Allam & Elyas, 2016). Internet and online platforms allow students to contact professionals from various industries who help students answer their questions regarding particular subject material and help them understand relevant topics.

Aydın (2014) concludes that social media integration in the classroom has also aided teachers in sharing information regarding homework with students, reminding them of upcoming events, and allowing them to organize study groups to help students in the advancement of their skills and communicate with faculty members and students' parents

about what is currently unfolding in the classroom. With the integration of online resources into educational programs, it became possible for parents to be more actively involved in their child's education and to track their development and performance more directly. As students use social media platforms to study foreign languages, knowledge can be developed based on the vast opportunities for interaction and information exchange from social media (Alnujaidi, 2017).

Students can use social media to make connections to aid them in their future professional endeavors. Educational establishments should be engaged on numerous social media platforms since this encourages improved student engagement methods and more inclusive, interactive learning. Jain (2020) states that educational instructors can organize online live calls, aid students with additional help, and increase the scope of their learning outside of the traditional classroom by using Twitter, Facebook, or even messaging platforms like WhatsApp. They might organize conversations by chatting about their assignments or studies on social media platforms. They can coordinate discussions about their studies or homework tasks on social media networks.

Thus, social media facilitates communication between educators and students. Al-Sharqi et al. (2017) state that one group of students found lots of opportunities for increasing foreign language skills through homework and additional independent learning outside of the classroom; however, the same study states that another group of participants found social media quite a time-wasting and distracting activity. The study also found that the teachers will be better able to provide individualized tutoring that meets the needs of the students. Among other positive qualities of social media, there is also an advantage in learning through significant distance. For instance; social media developments were used to the fullest during the COVID-19 pandemic.

According to Jain (2020), professors can host online live classes, offer additional support to students, and expand the field of study beyond the classroom through their social media platforms such as Twitter, Facebook or even messaging apps like WhatsApp. On social media platforms, professors and students can engage in discussions about their studies or homework assignments. Therefore, social media helps to connect educators and students. Al-Sharqi et al. (2017) state that one group of students found lots of opportunities for increasing foreign language skills through homework and additional independent learning outside of the classroom; however, the same study states that another group of participants found social media quite a time-wasting and distracting activity. The study also found that the teachers will be better able to provide individualized tutoring that meets the needs of the students. Among other positive qualities of social media, there is also an advantage in learning through significant distance. The advancements of social media were used to the fullest during the pandemic. Students enter employment because technology is becoming more prevalent in society today, and with that, additional knowledge about social media resources and computer devices would significantly increase their workforce.

There is also the fact that the Internet allows students to gain access to new textbooks and additional informational resources one may need help finding in local libraries. A study conducted by Gikas et al. (2013) determined that when they examined students' in-depth opinions on using smartphones and social media as a learning tool in higher education has been found to create opportunities for collaboration and maintain a continuous connection. Other advantages were having quick and easy access to knowledge, having many different learning options, and situational learning. Students' complaints about mobile learning included how these devices were distracting, the anti-

technological attitude of some teachers, and technical issues with these aggregates. According to Blaschke (2014), using social media tools can foster the growth of the student-student, student-instructor, and student-content relationships and it can promote the development of:

- cognitive and metacognitive learning skills, such as reflection;
- critical thinking;
- construction of knowledge and understanding.

These technological advancements result in new learning cultures built on group engagement and exploration (Selwyn, 2012). Ansari and Khan (2020) conducted a study where it was revealed that contact between peers is anticipated to increase by 2.1% for every 10% increase in student participation. Their academic performance and knowledge level improved when they engaged in the educational process through online collaborative learning. For every 10 percent increase in student enrollment, there is a 9.72 percent increase in academic performance, according to the study. The study concludes that implementing online social media would enable students to become more dynamic and creative. Based upon the empirical data of the study, it was concluded that student participation with social media communication tools aids them in retrieving necessary information and spreading learning material content during real-time interactions with others.

The world progresses in the technical department in a rapid, unrelenting progression, and therefore, educational institutions must attune to this development by implementing more technological resources into their traditional classroom environment, mainly when various case studies and according to research papers, social media usage has a positive impact on their academic performance.

2.3.1 Problems with Social Media

It's important to think about why social media isn't widely used in education, despite its perceived disadvantages for educators and its numerous benefits. Social media platforms may be very unpleasant and emotionally taxing. Students today are more prone to browse social media than study, which might lead to disorganization. It is a pointless waste of time to do this. Students usually want assistance to complete their work by the deadline since they are too consumed with using social media sites.

Social media may decrease study and research skills. These days, students are more prone to use social media resources to find information rather than using books, notes, or other printed materials. As it is simpler to acquire information online, students' reading habits are deteriorating. This negatively impacts their capacity for research and learning. When someone gets too reliant on something, they are unable to function without it. For any student who relies mostly on social media for learning, this might be quite detrimental. Some students find it difficult to concentrate in a classroom because they know that they can always turn to social media for information. Since they cannot operate without it, this becomes unhealthy. This addiction can also have a negative impact on the student's confidence and self-esteem because they may start to substitute a social networking application for in-person contact with their lecturers and peers. This may keep them from gaining the self-confidence needed to socialize with other people.

Students who have access to social media in the classroom have the risk of abusing this advantage and using it for non-academic rather than academic purposes. If students are not being actively monitored, it will be difficult to assess if they are using social media during class times in an appropriate manner. Social media use by students for non-

educational purposes often distracts them from their studies and negatively impacts their academic performance. (Hettiarachchi, 2014; Bekalu et al., 2019).

These electronic communication tools may not grant excellent grammar or verbal communication knowledge. It is the environment where people do not check their vocabulary, syntax, or language rules. Some students may start using social media terminology in their academic writing. It is possible that even words like "the" and "you" may be abbreviated to "d" and "u," respectively. They have a harder time learning how to speak in real life with proper grammar and spelling because of this. Their capacity to communicate may be harmed if they start combining texting and internet chat into everyday conversations.

There are no physical cues on social networking sites, other than nonverbal cues like tone and intonation. They cannot, therefore, be viewed as a sufficient replacement for any in-person communication. Furthermore, students who use these social networking sites extensively require assistance with successful face-to-face communication.

2.4 Social Media and Second Language Learning

The educational sphere of various teaching institutions seems to be embracing these current technological advancements to increase the quality of conventional in-class teaching methods and teaching processes in general. Social media resources and other computer-related devices have also been employed to reduce the challenges associated with teaching and learning, particularly when it comes to learning English as a second language, and to close the previous gap. Yunus and Suliman (2014) state that English language learners now have access to tools that have improved their mastery of the language and allowed them to speak it more fluently thanks to the Internet. Modern

technology has been shown to enhance language learners' learning abilities, it has also allowed teachers to modify classroom activities to improve language acquisition (Yarbro et al., 2016). In addition, social media platforms seem to motivate and increase students' ambition and inner drive to learn a new language, they also help to monitor students 'educational progress, and their classroom performance. As technology has evolved over the years, social media has become a real tool to deliver education, enhance learning, and capture students' attention. Haque (2023) states that this is a result of the various opportunities that let students hone their listening and speaking abilities with native speakers, have access to global resources, and work in real-time online collaboration with other students. Additionally, it was demonstrated that by giving students access to peer feedback, these platforms could help students develop greater self-regulation and independence.

Pikhart and Botezat (2021) concluded that one of the most valuable aspects of social media for language learners is the opportunity for real-time cultural and linguistic exchange. As mentioned before, the study also states that some students confessed that the pictures and videos help students memorize vocabulary better. However, the study by Pikhart and Botezat also states that there is a risk of students' non-academic use of social media and its reduction to casual conversations on topics unrelated to their field of study during the learning process. According to Rwodzi et al. (2020), social media learning creates opportunities for the student-centered approach to learning as well as opportunities for educators and teachers to receive real-time feedback from students and to determine the effectiveness of such learning instruction. According to Kajee (2018), traditional face-to-face classroom instruction has several limitations, such as time and physical space. However, with teaching through social media, it is possible to break through timely and

physical restraints, as it is possible to hold lectures or classes whenever it is the most convenient for all parties of the teaching and learning process through electronic devices. Teachers can hold classes on any day of the week, even on weekends. There is also the possibility of elimination of anxiety and stress that comes with traditional face-to-face learning for students. When it comes to electronically-based foreign language instruction and learning, in the case of social media in English, Al-Sharqi et al. (2016) have found three benefits of social media, such as: a) social media enhances mixed learning, which can assist students in creating a satisfying learning environment, as in, by blending traditional teaching and social media based instruction, students can create more effective learning experience; b) by using Web 2.0 based tools, students could engage in collaborative, interactive projects, thus enhancing their social and speaking skills; c) learning English through social media encourages students to actively ask questions and participate in discussions on the material being taught in order to develop their language proficiency, thus, making them more active participants of the learning process.

Nikolopoulou (2019) states that in this digital age, where information could become outdated relatively fast, modern technology allows students to get in touch with new information regarding various news quite quickly and efficiently. Social media platforms significantly changed the delivery pattern of knowledge, creating space for personalized learning, allowing users to create their own language-related content, and for increased interactive collaboration. However, according to Yarbro et al. (2016), teachers are reluctant to incorporate new technological advancements in their educational process due to the ever-changing environment of the social and cultural sphere of society and how stress-inducing they might be. They prefer the conventional method of teaching due to the inability to understand how to use these tools for educational purposes. According to Khan

et al. (2016), learners can quickly expand their vocabulary in English these days because they have access to internet resources. The study mentioned before states that ESL/EFL students learn their oral and social skills, as we expand their vocabulary through social media, rather than learn them in the classroom. According to Kern (2006), constructivist teaching methods strongly endorse the usage of online blogs and social media since they emphasize student involvement. Additionally, Ferdig (2007) notes that social media provides a massive amount of social interaction that is essential and beneficial for language learners. By allowing students to interact with various multilingual individuals they develop communication skills, in the sense, that intercultural interactions are used as an instrument of intercultural transmission of information about another country and language that is spoken there. It could pique the interest of students and serve as inner motivation (Malik & Asnur, 2019). Khan et al. (2016) concluded that social media helps to facilitate the growth of English vocabulary since it allows English language learners to acquire new words and phrases, especially through such platforms like YouTube or specific English learning blogs and accounts on Instagram.

In the case of social media influencing the main four English language skills, Social media can help language learners by providing collaborative writing environments where they can generate, organize, and edit ideas (Zhou, 2021). According to Vikneswaran & Krish's (2016) research, social media sites like Facebook have a grammar checker that automatically fixes mistakes made by users when they write. Students are, therefore, more at ease when writing because they are less concerned with grammar and language. Muktar et al. (2019) state that since, for example, Twitter has a minimal amount of words allowed to type, so students begin to brainstorm how to deliver their thoughts in the most precise and clear way without adding unnecessary information. Data gathered by

Zhou et al. (2021) indicates that social media has demonstrated its usefulness as a practice tool. According to the data gathered, the majority of students believe that engaging in natural verbal or written conversation on social media with native speakers motivates them to practice and successfully increase their speaking ability, especially considering how English is a small part of their everyday lives. Still, they could subconsciously learn English through social media, since they may visit online platforms daily, not just during specific times.

2.5 Previous Studies Findings Comparison

Some relevant studies on CMC and language learning through social media will be discussed. Several empirical studies were assessed and could support this research's claims. The above-mentioned studies show that social media platforms play an important role in the development of English language skills. While the focus of the current thesis is on participants' English language learning in Northern Cyprus, the following studies explore the use of social media platforms and technological advances in the development of language skills in a similar manner. Some studies investigate the implementation of specific social media platforms to learn the English language.

Fewell (2014) explored educational language learning through Twitter. Through the questionnaire and participation of 37 students, the research study concluded that most students responded positively to the use of Twitter microblogging as an English language acquisition tool and tool for the promotion of social cohesion. Communicating with others in English, this microblogging platform created a community with a strong bond. The results showed that educators should encourage students to adopt microblogging as a

practical tool with the potential to increase possibilities for communicating in the target language with native speakers.

The investigation of the effective use of YouTube videos for teaching the English language was concluded by Almurashi (2016). Fifty-three learners studying the English language at Taibah University in Aluls participated in this study. The findings indicate that YouTube could be a valuable resource for incorporating English lessons and aiding in lesson comprehension. The findings showed that YouTube can help to address pupils' difficulties and struggles with English comprehension. It is believed to be more successful and effective in fostering English learning than textbook-based English classes. The study explored the idea of using YouTube as a supplementary material for students which aids them in understanding certain English language subjects. It has a feature as a modal text that can further their understanding of English.

The impact of WhatsApp on the English language learning of university students was examined in a study conducted by Ta'amneh in 2017. 40 first-year college students made up the study's participants. Two groups were created out of them. The experimental group included 19 students who were taught using a combination of WhatsApp and traditional learning whereas the control group had 21 students who were taught traditionally. The results showed that the experimental group, which combined the traditional method with WhatsApp, performed better than the control group, which just utilized the traditional method (face-to-face). In addition to this, using modern tools like WhatsApp messaging to learn English is more efficient than conventional teaching techniques.

One of Faryadi's (2017) research papers focused on the impact of Facebook on English language learning. The inquiry used a triangulation approach (descriptive, quantitative, and qualitative). 900 undergraduate students took part in total. Findings revealed that the control group (88.8% passed) that was exposed to Facebook outperformed students who were not exposed to Facebook (60% passed). Findings further showed that the use of Facebook improved the proficiency of English in students and helped them enrich their vocabulary with new words. Results indicated that Facebook had a positive influence on Malaysian students' attitudes, confidence, satisfaction, motivation, and perceptions of English language acquisition.

The study conducted by Al Arif (2019) examined university students studying English in an Education program. The researcher was motivated to conduct this study since it is well known that English majors are required to use the language for everything from class discussions to explanations, presentations, assignments, activities, and exams. The initial research found that university students enrolled in the English Education Study Program are not motivated to read books to improve their English language skills, communicate with their friends or acquaintances in English, or even access the language through television or educational videos. Nevertheless, it was stated that most students use popular social media platforms like Twitter, Instagram, Facebook, and YouTube to discover new English words and sentences, so they can find specific content in search bars. The research continued affirming that the social media settings are usually in the English language, so they learn new words in a much more accessible format than going to libraries and reading topical books.

The study was conducted by Gonulal (2019) and involved 128 participants. The study design was mixed and although Instagram was not specifically designed for educational purposes, it was found that most English language learners used Instagram for communication and English learning. Most responders found Instagram interesting

and a good learning tool. Based on qualitative and quantitative data, there was overwhelming agreement among English language students that Instagram is a simple and practical way to enhance general communication skills. This is because Instagram fosters a sense of community where ELLs can interact and socialize with other ELLs and gives ELLs a chance to quickly reach and communicate with native speakers or advanced speakers of English in real-time.

Halik and Rafeena (2020) investigated how social media helps Shri Lankan students learn English. The study explored the idea that social media may aid students in developing their vocabulary, grammar, pronunciation, and language abilities. Forty students from various classes were randomly chosen to participate in this study. Data for this survey research study were gathered using a quantitative approach. A closed-ended questionnaire was employed as the research instrument to gather respondents' perspectives on social media and its significance in English language acquisition. The results of the data analysis indicate that most respondents enjoy using a variety of social media platforms, and they spend a significant amount of time on these platforms, significantly improving their English language knowledge level. The study concluded that the formal classroom setting and conventional teaching strategies bore ESL students. Because of that, adult learners consequently lack of motivation to study English in a higher education setting.

Pitaloka et al. (2020) aimed to investigate whether pre-service EFL teachers perceive that social media has an impact on their English language learning and which English themes they perceive as having the most significant impact. The study discovered that pre-service EFL teachers felt social media use significantly impacted their ability to learn English. The results demonstrated that up to 73.07% of the sample believed social

media usage significantly impacted their ability to learn English. Put differently, they thought that social media would help them learn English. In contrast, just 26.1% and 0.22% of students, respectively, felt that utilizing social media to study English had a moderate or low influence.

Hu and Du (2022) intended to further our understanding of English language learning through TikTok by Chinese students' perceptions. A sample consisting of 23 students was used. The findings revealed mixed views on using TikTok as an educational strategy for the English language, with one side expressing that TikTok could facilitate the development of English language proficiency, and oral performance skills. In contrast, the other side considers TikTok to have minimal effect on their English learning. Quantitative findings suggest that although utilizing TikTok can have positive effects, it needs to be improved in contrast to traditional in-class English language teaching.

CHAPTER 3

METHODS

This chapter of the current study will provide information on the research design, the specifics of data collection, detailed information about the participants of the study, the data analysis, and which instruments were utilized. After that, the data analysis is described.

3.1 Research Design

The methodology used the mixed method. According to Johnson et al. (2007), mixed method research is the type research analysis that combines both qualitative and quantitative data collection approaches. Researchers can obtain a better knowledge of study findings by collecting more data than they could from a single method (Fraenkel et al., 2012). Both qualitative and quantitative data-gathering methods were applied simultaneously during one part of the study. In contrast with other strategies, this method allows researchers to define, analyze, and interpret the gathered data and complete research in a shorter period. Furthermore, employing the mixed method is helpful because relying solely on one approach might not yield sufficient information about the subject at hand, but utilizing various resources allows one to compare the multiple outcomes and provide a more transparent and precise answer. Based on this method, questionnaires and interviews were used as data collection methods.

In essence, this inquiry was descriptive. Its goal was to evaluate and quantify how the students at Final International University were using online resources to learn English. The qualitative data were gathered through student interviews to better understand their perceptions and views on using social media platforms in English language learning, and a questionnaire was employed to gather quantitative data.

3.2 Population and Sampling

The quantitative part of this study involved 106 Final International University students from the English Language Teaching faculty who were studying English as a second language because their mother tongue was Turkish, Arabic, French, or Urdu. 61 (65.1%) of the participants of this study are women, and 37 (34.9%) are men. Their English proficiency ranges from beginning (A1) to upper-intermediate levels (B2).

All participants of the study are university students from North Cyprus. Their ages range from 17 to 29. Upon analysis of the participant distribution by age, it was found that 46 (43.4%) of the participants are between the ages of 17 and 21, 58 (54.7%) of the participants are between the ages of 21 and 25, and 2 (1.2%) of the participants are between ages of 25 and 29. When the study investigated access to computers and smartphones, it was concluded that 91.6% of participants reported using computers, while 100% responded that they all owned mobile phones. The study concluded that almost all of them have access to the Internet.

In contrast, the qualitative part of the study involved ten students studying at Final International University with English as a second language. All ten of them were interviewed with ten in-depth questions to gather qualitative data. Their ages vary between 23 and 28. Six participants who were interviewed were women, while the remaining four were men. Most qualitative study participants (6 of them) are English language teachers, so their knowledge of the English language is at least at the upper-intermediate level, bordering on advanced. Eight of them are from the English Language Teaching faculty, one is studying software engineering, and the last participant is from the business faculty.

3.3 Instruments and Procedures of Data Collection

For this investigation, the students answered one survey taken with permission from the study called "Social Media and Learning of English Language: A Study on the Undergraduate Students of Assam, India" by Karim et al. (2022). A total of 109 students studying at Final International University participated. A structured questionnaire was utilized as the research tool to collect respondents' opinions regarding the accessibility of technology, their proficiency with social media, their usage of social media, and the applicability of English. Specifically, Google Doc Forms were utilized. The questionnaire had 34 items, of which 16 were of the "yes" or "no" variety, and 7 relating to competency were rated on a Likert scale of "Very good," "Good," "Moderate," "Weak," and "Not applicable" (with a range of 1 to 5). A five-point Likert Scale ranging from "Strongly Agree" to "Strongly Disagree" is used to score 11 issues related to the use of internet media. The first two questions of the survey asked for permission to take part in answering questions, while the following questions asked about participants' characteristics and

having access to various technological devices. The third set of questions focused on participants' skills and general understanding of social media. The fourth category asked about students' reasons for using social media sites and the category asked about participants' success in the development of their English language skills. Also, when the scale is also measured according to Cronbach's Alpha, the overall reliability coefficient is 0.69 indicating that the scale is robust and acceptable (Karim, Mondal, Hussain, Alam & Nazarieh, 2022).

Interviews were conducted using open-ended questions to look at more in-depth views on the role of social media in English language development. The researcher was able to participate in interviews too, by giving additional explanations to questions so participants would understand them better. The researcher interviewed ten students, with each interview lasting around 5-7 minutes. Audio recordings and transcriptions were used for all interviews.

3.4 Data Analysis Procedures

To begin with, permission from the Final International University Ethics Committee was obtained formally. Google Forms were used to aid with this investigation through this survey. Google Forms links were distributed to numerous Final International University students. The Google Form link was shared with Final International University students on a random basis. They were asked to fill out the online papers via e-mail. While a questionnaire was utilized to gather quantitative data from study participants, the row score was categorized and coded into the programming software used for analysis. Statistical Package for the Social Sciences was used to report the data for this inquiry

(SPSS). Out of two main types of data analysis (descriptive statistics and inferential statistics), the research paper mostly employed descriptive statistics, where it will be describing samples in tables and the conclusions drawn from them. The version of SPSS that was used for analysis of empirical data were PSS 26, released in 2018.

The researcher also interviewed ten willing students. The information obtained from the interviews with students was transcribed and organized into the data required for analysis. Key elements and common topics for each interview question were labeled as keywords and highlighted on the left and right margins of the paper. Major topics in each interview question were classified into categories, and keywords relevant to each topic were classified into related categories.

CHAPTER 4

DATA ANALYSIS RESULTS

This chapter focuses on results uptrained from Qualitative and Quantitative research and focuses on their data analysis.

4.1 Quantitative Analysis of Gathered Data

4.1.1 Analysis of the Access to ICT Tools.

Table 1

Frequency and average use of ICT tools

	Frequency yes	Frequency no	Percent yes	Percent no	Average
Do you have access to a computer?	97	9	91,5	8,5	9,15
Do you have a smartphone?	106	0	100	0	10
Do you have an iPad?	12	94	11,3	88,7	1,13
Do you have access to the Internet?	104	2	98,1	1,9	9,81
Do you use social media?	106	0	100	0	10

As demonstrated in Table 1 above, most students (100%) have access to smartphones as indicated by the average score of (10). All students (100%) are active on social media, with an average score of (10). This indicated that almost all students are connected with their instructors and other classmates through various online media

platforms, and with an average score of (9.81). Regarding computers, 91.5% of students have this ICT equipment at home. Moreover, 91.5% of students have this tool at home, while merely 11.3% have access to an iPad, an expensive device and 88.7% do not have ICT equipment. As a result, the number of students using iPads was the lowest, with an average score of (1.13).

4.1.2 Analysis of the Students' Abilities Regarding Social Media Use

Table 2

Frequency, and average of the respondents' ability to use social media

	Not applicable (1)	Weak (2)	Moderate (3)	Good (4)	Very good (5)	Average	Std. deviation
I am competent to use Facebook.	49	23	9	17	8	2,17	1,36
I am competent to use WhatsApp.	1	1	5	30	69	4,56	0,72
I am competent to use Twitter.	28	20	13	20	25	2,94	1,55
I am competent to use YouTube.	0	2	12	36	56	4,38	0,76
I am competent to use Instagram.	1	1	10	26	68	4,50	0,78
I am competent to use Messenger.	46	26	10	17	7	2,18	1,32
I am competent to use TikTok.	41	16	11	16	22	2,64	1,60

Regarding respondents' skills, it was found that the students were able to use Instagram, with an average score of (4.50) and a percentage of 98.1% (moderate, good, and, very good). Students have the second-highest ability to use WhatsApp (average score 4.56), which means that 93.4% of students were able to use this social media application.

YouTube usage ranks as the third most proficient social media handling skill among students (average score of 4.38). This means that 98.1% of students are proficient users of this social media platform. The results shown in Table 2 also showed that Twitter has an average score of (2.94). Thus, the percentage is 54.7%. Currently, 46.2% of students using popular social media platforms such as TikTok have the skills to use it (average score 2.64). This table shows that Messenger (average score of 2.18) and Facebook (average score of 2.17) are the two interconnected social media tools for students have medium skills. The percentages are 32.1% and 32.1%, respectively. Therefore, it can be said that Instagram is the most well-known social media platform among the university students at Final International University.

4.1.3 Analysis of the Students' Motives for Using Social Media

Table 3Frequency, and average of the elements influencing the usage of social media

	Strongly disagree	Disagree (2)	Neutral (3)	Agree (4)	Strongly agree	Average	Std. deviation
I utilize social media to speak with my companions.	0	5	31	44	26	3,86	0,84
I utilize online media to speak with my family.	0	4	16	45	41	4,16	0,82
I utilize online media to learn new things.	1	1	15	54	35	4,14	0,76

Table 3 (continued)Frequency, and average of the elements influencing the usage of social media

I use social media to follow my favorite artist.	1	9	29	33	34	3,85	1,00
I utilize online media to learn English.	0	3	18	51	34	4,09	0,77
I utilize web-based media to pass my free time.	2	3	26	47	28	3,91	0,89
I use social media to gain knowledge.	0	3	26	50	27	3,95	0,79
I use social media to follow the latest trends.	1	9	33	39	24	3,72	0,94
I use social media because my friends use it.	14	31	27	24	10	3,86	1,19
I use social media because it is useful for me.	1	4	25	52	24	3,89	0,83
I burn through my time when I utilize online media.	1	14	41	33	17	3,48	0,95

According to Table 3 above, 96.2% of students neutral, agreed, and strongly agreed with item number 2, i.e., "I utilize online media to speak with my family," with an average score of 4.16. Since it is a university with a high international student profile, students communicate with their family members and friends in their hometowns through social media tools, as it does not cost their budgets. The second highest factor influencing social media usage is item number 3 (average score 4.14), "I utilize online media to learn

new things." 98.1% of students 'agreed' and 'strongly agreed' with this factor. 97.2% of the respondents agreed that they use online media when learning English (average score 4.09). Another factor that reached 97.2% in terms of "agree" and "strongly agree" is item number 7, "I use social media to gain knowledge" (average score 3.95). The fifth element that influences social media usage is item number 6 (average score 3.91), "I utilize webbased media pass my free time." 95.3% of students concurred and emphatically consented to this item. Table 3 also showed that 95.3% of students were neutral, agreed, and strongly agreed with item number 10, i.e., "I use social media because it is useful for me," the average score is (3.89).

Another factor that reached 95.3% in terms of "neutral", "agree" and "strongly agree" is item number 1, "I utilize social media to speak with my companies" (average score 3.86). In addition, item 9 "I use social media because my friends use it" (average score 3.86), had a total of 57.5% of respondents who answered "neutral", "agree" and "strongly agree". Item number 8 average score (3.72), "I use social media to follow the latest trend", is the factor that affects social media usage. On item 4 (I use social media to follow my favorite artist.), 90.6% of students "strongly agree" and "agree" gave their consent (average score 3.85). Item number 11 (I burn through my time when I utilize online media) is the final factor that nearly reached 85.5% in terms of "neutral", "agree" and "strongly agree" (average score of 3.48).

4.1.4 Analysis of the Students' Perspective on the Use of Social Media

Table 4

Frequency, and average of the respondents' perceptions of the usage of the English language while utilizing social media

	Frequency	Frequency	Percent	Percent	Average
	yes	no	yes	no	
When I use social media, I like to use English.	92	14	86,8	13,2	8,68
I feel good writing in English via online media.	91	15	85,8	14,2	8,58
I feel excited to use English on social media.	87	19	82,1	17,9	8,21
I improve my English writing skills by writing posts on social media.	77	29	72,6	27,4	7,26
I improve my speaking fluency using social media.	74	32	69,8	30,2	6,98
Social media helps me to improve my English.	98	8	92,5	7,5	9,25
I refer to the dictionary before posting anything on social media.	71	35	67,0	33,0	6,70
Using social media develops my interaction with classmates and lecturers; it is also helping in my academic performance.	78	28	73,6	26,4	7,36
I believe that social media is another best platform to develop English.	85	21	80,2	19,8	8,02
I am confident in correcting my friends' English grammar mistakes on social media.	71	35	67,0	33,0	6,70
Social media helps me with copying words, phrases, or sentences.	91	15	85,8	14,2	8,58

Table 4 above showed that 92.5% of students replied positively (yes) to item number 6, i.e., "Social media helps me to improve my English," the average score of which is 9.25. Item number 1 (average score 8.68), "When I use social media, I like to use English" is the second highest factor influencing social media usage. 86.8% of students "neutral" "agreed", and "strongly agreed" with this factor. 85.8% of respondents positively, and "strongly agreed" that they were comfortable writing in English through online media (average score 8.58). The other element that influences social media usage is item number 11 (average score 8.58), "Social media helps me with copying words, phrases, or sentences." 85.8% of students concurred and emphatically consented to this item. Table 4 also reveals that 82.1% of the students responded positively to item 3, i.e., "I feel excited to use English on social media," with an average score of 8.21. Another factor that reached almost 80.2% "yes" is item number 9, "I believe that social media is another best platform to develop English" (average score 8.02).

Moreover, another factor that led to almost 73.6% "yes" is item number 8, "using social media develops my interaction with classmates and lecturers; it is also helping in my academic performance" (average score 7.36). The eighth element that influences social media usage is item number 4 (average score 7.26), "I improve my English writing skill by writing posts on social media." 72.6% of students concurred and emphatically consented to this item. The other factor that almost reached up to 69.8% in terms of "yes", is item number 5, "I improve my speaking fluency using media" (average score 6.98). In addition, 67.0% of students replied positively to item number 7, i.e., "I refer to the dictionary before posting anything on social media," the average score of which is 6.7. The last factor that 67% in terms of "yes" is item number 10, "I am confident to correct my friends' English grammar mistakes on social media." (average score 6.7).

4.2 Qualitative Analysis and Discussion of Conducted Interviews

This section presents the findings of semi-structured interviews with students of Final International University, six of whom were English language teachers. The interview questions that were utilized during interviews were taken from earlier empirical studies. Based on the information gathered from the semi-structured interviews with the students of FIU, the following categories were identified:

- I. Social media platforms
- II. Students' point of view on social media platforms' efficacy
- III. Conditions and time-frequency of students when they are learning English through social media
- IV. Disadvantages of using social media for learning English

These four categories also yielded a few topics, which are summarized in the tables below, as well as FIU students' views on using social media to improve their English language skills.

4.2.1 Social media platforms

Upon analyzing the data, six themes presented in the table below were identified:

Table 5Social media platforms

Theme	Frequency	
T1: Instagram	3 ESL instructors, 2 students	
T2: YouTube	2 ESL instructors, 1 student	
T3: WhatsApp	4 ESL instructors, 2 students	
T4: Twitter	1 ESL instructor, 0 students	
T5: Facebook	1 ESL instructor, 1 student	

The following section highlights which social media platforms ELT students and English language teachers who were former ELT students show a preference for and which activities they perform there. While the two questions in this category are similar, it is essential to make a distinction: one asks the student which social media site they prefer, while the other asks the student which social media platforms they have on their mobile devices in general.

Instagram is the second most preferred social media platform among English language instructors, while an equal number of regular students use Instagram and WhatsApp. The most used social media platform by ESL instructors and students is WhatsApp. The four ESL teachers and two regular students expressed affinity to WhatsApp, while three ESL instructors and two students admitted to mainly using Instagram. The third most used social media platform among participants is YouTube. Two English language instructors and only one student prefer the platform. The fourth most favorable social media site among participants is Facebook, which one ESL instructor and one student liked. And finally, the least used social media platform among interviewees was Twitter, which one ESL instructor favors. On the topic of how many social media platforms are owned by interviewed participants in general, all admitted to owning almost all of the most popular social media platforms, with all of them confessing to owning instant messaging services like Telegram and WhatsApp.

After reading answers to the question related to the activities participants perform on social media services, one can conclude that they can be grouped into three main categories: 1) social media used for education and information, as reported by Student 1, "I watch news or stuff related to my education"; 2) for communication, as stated by

Instructor 6, "Just discussing stuff with my family, friends, teachers; 3) for entertainment, as said by Student 4, "I just do scrolling to see funny pictures. For entertainment".

The majority, as quoted below, admit that they use social media for communication and entertainment, which indicates that do not consciously use online resources for English language learning:

On Instagram, I watch a lot of comedy videos. Fashion videos. Self-enhancement or motivation videos. On YouTube, I watch a lot of podcasts and educational videos. Because I am a visual learner, when I do not understand certain concepts by reading books, I go to YouTube to search for this stuff and watch videos from different educators. I realize when I watch a lot of videos on YouTube, it makes me understand it in a better way. I also subscribe to some channels that promote development and all these sorts of stuff. (Instructor 1)

I talk with my family, I look up some funny stuff on social media and I communicate with my colleagues, and with my classmates. As I said, the most important reason is for communication purposes. I use it to communicate. Then I use it to distract myself, maybe when I do not want to read a book and I just scroll and watch interesting things, just to remove my mind and to relax. (Instructor 3)

On social media, I just look at the information, the news, or watch some videos. These days, if you are not connected, if you are not on social media it is like you are getting no information. My motivation is just to get new information about various countries and the world. (Student 2)

4.2.2 Students' Point of View on Social Media Platforms' Efficacy

Four themes emerged when the data was analyzed, as they are shown in the table below:

 Table 6

 Students' Point of view on Social media platforms' efficacy

Theme	Frequency
It helped me a lot	3 ESL instructors, 3 students
It helped me to an extent	1 ESL instructor, 0 students
It did not help me	1 ESL instructor, 1 student
It is helpful for others but not for me	1 ESL instructor, 0 students

The following part highlights students' opinions on whether social media resources could increase their English language skills.

The main consensus among most participants is that using social media platforms for English language learning is helpful and practical. Three English language teachers and three students admitted that their English language level significantly increased. Three students specifically pointed out that surfing the Internet for grammar rules or looking up YouTube videos for learning increased their English grammar and listening skills:

Yeah, most definitely, especially grammar. There are some grammar, topics I used to find very difficult to comprehend, but YouTube helped me a lot. I realized it is very practical. It used real material to help me understand the subject better, so it did help me. I think it is effective. For me, because of my learning style, it is very effective. I learn better when I see or hear than when I read. (Instructor 1)

Yes, it did. For example, videos. First of all, it improved my listening skills. The videos I watched on YouTube improved my listening skills. Before I started, I could not hear everything but now I am used to it. So, it improved my listening skills and now I am using videos to improve my grammar, like I said. I have gotten better at a lot of stuff. (Instructor 2)

There are a variety of things you can see on these platforms, so there are a lot of language learning profiles. Like grammar rules, and vocabulary rules. (Instructor 4)

Only one ESL teacher admitted that social media helped them only partially and to a lesser extent. The quote from the participant explains that she learned English from social media mostly incidentally:

To an extent, I say it helped me a little bit. For example, on Instagram where people post about educational stuff and things like that, my mind opens and I collect some things from there. It helps me with educational things because it opens my mind to new things. (Instructor 3)

One English language educator and one regular student reported that online media resources did not help them advance their English language knowledge. The ESL teacher explained that social media only helps a little because English is their first language. The student stated that learning anything from social media directly correlates to how entertaining it is for them.

I just watch what interests me and I do not think it helped me with the English language. English is my first language. (Instructor 5)

No, I do not think it is effective, I just use it for entertainment. When I see entertaining content, I can learn from that, but if it cannot make me laugh, I just close it. (Student 4)

And lastly, to quote one ESL instructor who reported that social media may not have helped them with learning English, they admit it can be helpful for others:

Not really, I could say before studying my English used to be much better than right now. It is not necessarily that social media decreased my English, I do not think it changed anything. But I have friends who studied through communicating with people who speak English. For me, I already knew English, so it did not help me but I have friends who increased the quality of their language through interaction with native speakers online. (Instructor 6)

4.2.3 Conditions and Time-Frequency of Students When They Are Learning English through Social Media

After the data was evaluated, four themes surfaced, which are displayed in the table below:

Table 7Conditions and time-frequency of students when they are learning English through social media

Theme	Frequency
No scheduled/specific time	2 ESL instructors, 1 student
Whenever they have free time	0 ESL instructors, 2 students
Do not use it for English learning	3 ESL instructors, 0 students
Rarely or sometimes	1 ESL instructor, 1 student

The following section describes the conditions students employ when learning English through social media platforms, precisely when and how frequently they do it.

Two English language instructors and one regular ELT student stated that they employ English learning through social media services without any stipulated time or schedule, as given in the quotes below:

I do not have a stipulated time. I tend to use YouTube when I am reading something and I do not understand something. (Instructor 1)

There is no specific time. For example, as I am sitting here if something comes into my mind, I just go and search for it. So, I do not have a specific time. (Instructor 2)

When I am about to sleep, or when I feel bored and I want to watch a video containing certain information. So, I don't have a specific time, it depends. (Student 2)

Similar to them, two students stated that they use social media for English learning only when they have free time, as given in the quotes below:

Whenever I have free time. (Student 1)

At any given time when I am available. (Student 3)

Three English as a second language instructors admit they do not use online services to learn English. One of the ESL instructors explained that English is their native language, so they do not see the use of social media to learn English as put in quotes below:

English is my mother tongue; I do not use social media for that. (Instructor 5)

One English language teacher and one student expressed that they use social media platforms to increase the quality of their English very rarely as shown in the excerpts below:

Three percent out of 100 maybe. I only google search new words. (Instructor 6)

4.2.4 Disadvantages of Using Social Media for Learning English

After the data was evaluated and analyzed, five themes surfaced, which are displayed in the table below:

 Table 8

 Disadvantages of using social media for learning English

Theme	Frequency
No disadvantages	1 ESL instructor, 0 students
No teacher guidance	1 ESL instructor, 1 student
Does not improve speaking skills	0 ESL instructors, 2 students
Contradictory/wrong information	2 ESL instructors, 1 student
Distraction	2 ESL instructors, 0 students

The following section focuses on displaying students' opinions on the negative aspects of using social media websites to increase the quality of their English language skills.

One ESL instructor did not find any disadvantages as she did not encounter them while surfing social media services for extra material on the English language. On the other hand, one ESL instructor and one student highlight the lack of teaching guidance from educators as one of the most glaring problems as quoted below:

The fact that sometimes you still need someone to explain stuff to you. You know. When in a classroom you can ask a teacher. When you go online there is no one to explain stuff to you. (Instructor 2)

Two students underline that the lack of possibility to interact with native speakers in real life within an authentic context through social media results in undeveloped speaking skills:

The disadvantage is that you cannot speak with native speakers in real life, it does not improve your speaking skills. (Participant 3)

It is an application; you can learn something but you still cannot meet people in real life to talk with through that. (Participant 7)

Most of the participants (two ESL educators and one student) stated that the possibility of learning wrong information about a subject topic through social media applications and utilizing it is a significant disadvantage. They express that one could understand the wrong meaning of the word, for example, and it could lead to unfortunate results, as stated below:

For example, you have something you have been taught in the classroom and then you see something on social media that is contradictory to what you have been taught. And it leaves you unstable, and you don't know the correct answer, correct spelling, correct word. (Instructor 3)

When a student goes on any social platform to learn English, they might learn the wrong meaning and pronunciation of the word. (Instructor 6)

You go for one thing and accidentally learn something new. Also, when you want to take it seriously and want to learn new words, the new information doesn't apply to any of your classes. (Student 4)

Finally, two English-language instructors stated they think distraction caused by other forms of information presented on social media applications (for example, unrelated to English language videos of a comedic nature) leaves a negative effect on English language learning:

You have a lot of distractions; you can look at something else and lose focus. (Instructor 4)

The Internet opens you so many things, you explore things you never knew because there are a thousand things on social media, and it opens you so many ways to learn English. But lack of commitment and distraction are disadvantages. For example, you think "I have to watch this video from the content creator page, there is an update I am supposed to follow". Maybe you wanted to learn vocabulary but got distracted and forgot your original purpose. (Instructor 5)

To conclude the qualitative analysis, the study shows a positive correlation between using online applications and learning English as a second language among participants. However, the study also shows that learning is primarily incidental, and social media platforms are mostly used for entertainment rather than learning English.

CHAPTER 5

CONCLUSIONS AND IMPLICATIONS

There are three main parts to this chapter: discussion, implications, and recommendations. The first part will discuss the results of the study along with the related literature. The second part will discuss the implications of the findings. Finally, the third part will provide recommendations for future studies.

5.1 Conclusions and Discussions

This study examined the possible link between exposure to social media platforms' content and whether it could increase English language skills among students of Final International University. The conclusions drawn from the analysis indicate that in the modern education age, social media has become essential for sharing knowledge, information, and communication (Ozdamli & Ozdalfe, 2015). Because of ICT, students have access to web communication tools without time and space constraints. Social media can also affect several other factors, such as motivation, comprehensible input, meaningful interaction, and communication. Social media may increase motivation by combining entertainment with studying (Sharma, 2019). Social media offers lots of opportunities for communication between English language speakers and students who wish to learn the English language, and it can also lower the anxiety of giving a wrong impression in the process, which is very prevalent in traditional face-to-face interaction (O'Day & Heimberg, 2021).

Overall, the study aimed to understand the impact of social media on the acquisition of English. The traditional classroom setting and conventional teaching methods cause ESL students to succumb to boredom. Consequently, this causes a lack of motivation and disinterest in students in higher educational settings. They help students learn English as their second language because there are many useful English learning websites on Facebook, Twitter, and YouTube that help them develop their language skills and expand their vocabulary. They also have the opportunity to speak English to people from different cultures and languages all over the world.

As it was discussed before, there are some drawbacks to using social media as an English language learning tool. One of the main problems is that it may lead to distraction. The only solution here may be the cultivation of strong focus among students and monitoring of their online activity in class time so they could have a chance to begin learning independently and apply what they have learned outside of classroom time. In addition, students should receive training and guidance on how to utilize social media for learning purposes. In the process, social media could provide students with access to a wide range of great learning tools. For instance, students don't have to rely solely on handbooks to acquire their daily dose of knowledge. Facebook may have an informal style but it is useful for improving interaction skills in an authentic context. Google+ may be utilized for academic reasons and can significantly improve learning. YouTube allows students to better understand subject matter through watching the videos and may increase listening skills. Brick (2011) highlights that real-time feedback is one of the key positive factors in the use of social media. As in, when the person communicates online with others, they may receive immediate feedback or reaction on their L2 language abilities.

Pitaloka (2021) argues that there are several factors that contribute to English language acquisition within the framework of web-based communication: (1) connecting with new international friends; (2) conversing in English on social media; (3) watching videos in

English; (4) holding video conversations with new international friends; (5) holding video calls with international friends; (6) sharing posts in English.

The type of information a user wants from social networks depends on which data they pique interest in. Each social networking site gives different resources and serves different purposes in learning English language proficiency. For example, Telegram, WhatsApp, Discord, and other internationally centralized instant messaging platforms allow discussion and sending of text-based information. Twitter and Instagram are useful as tools of communication exchange.

The research study methodology was mixed, using both qualitative and quantitative approaches to analyze semi-open interview and questionnaire data. The survey was distributed online through mail among diverse ethical groups of FIU, primarily Turkish, Africans, and Arabs, and mainly studied English as the second language. The qualitative data-gathering process consisted of asking semi-open questions to six English language instructors who were former master students and four regular students.

The study aimed to answer five primary research questions. The findings below will focus on and provide answers to each one of them.

The first question sought to understand the average usage of social media services by FIU students. The results suggest that the majority of students spend several hours on social media every day, and mostly use them to communicate with friends and family, or for fun and leisure.

The second question aimed to find out what amount of English language knowledge gained from social media sites is helpful for FIU students, and according to data gathered from the questionnaire, roughly 70-80% of all students admitted that social media increased their writing ability by writing posts, improved their speaking fluency and by

using social media it developed their interaction with classmates and lecturers. At the same time, it also helped them in their academic performance.

The third question brings up essential topics: Could there be any incidental learning due to such exposure? The findings indicate that students copy new words they discover in their vocabulary and daily online activities. The results of interview questions shed a more detailed light on the mechanics of this learning: Since students got exposed to the new wave of information that is mainly carried out in the English language, students triggered their curiosity by wanting to learn more since such information brought them entertainment or contained some interesting information.

The fourth question aimed to establish a link between using social media applications and language learning. The study's findings concluded that an overwhelming majority (more than 90%) of students agree that social media helped them hone their English language skills. Most participants admitted that they use the English language while surfing the web, while roughly 50% of students admitted using social media to learn and discover new information. The students gave multiple other answers for utilizing social media platforms, such as communicating with people from other nations or following their favorite foreign artists. The consensus that could be drawn from these findings indicates that students get entertained upon using ICT and surfing the Internet in general. They get conditioned to use certain English language words through entertainment and leisure processes. There could also be a fact of them getting accommodated to the constant new information flow, which piques their interest, and they learn new vocabulary.

The fifth and final question aimed to determine how the international aspect and context of Final International University affect students' exposure to English. As it is mentioned in the university's name, it is an international higher education institute.

Various ethnic groups and languages are gathered within one building, varying from complex Arabic to more widespread European languages. The interview findings indicate that since many students come from countries where French and English are the official languages, their English language acquisition is much more straightforward. They are forced to interact with students from Turkey or Morocco who have low knowledge of English grammar or system; this, in turn, helps foreign non-European language speakers develop their English-speaking skills.

Based on the findings of this study, it can be concluded that students of Final International University often use social media to study English as a second language. Most are interested in using ICT to improve their English language proficiency. These findings indicate that using social media applications and adopting technological advancements and tools have greatly influenced English learners' academic performance.

5.2 Implications and Recommendations

In summary, the purpose of this study was to investigate the impact of social media and ICT on English language learning and the potential correlation between social media use and English language proficiency by analyzing a variety of variables. Recommendations for further study include the use of collaborative interaction and information sharing which will increase the syntactic and lexical complexity of instruction and make it more student-centered. ELT teachers leverage social media to promote their lesson plans and share content through online discussions and group activities that are fun and creative. One important educational message is that masterclasses and workshops will enable learners and educators to use social media more effectively as a learning tool in the

English language. Additional recommendations ask for further investigation to establish a link between the utilization of social networking sites and the psychological well-being of students who go through depression, anxiety, and other social and economic problems associated with information and communication technologies. Since the study as a whole was mostly pre-occupied with students' views on the use of modern technology, Internet and social media sites to develop English language capabilities, the need to investigate and elaborate in bigger detail on the connection between massive social media exposure, incidental learning and having entertainment as a main driving force of seeking information. Another recommendation is that we need to examine middle aged and older teachers' reasonings for their lack of technological literacy amongst majority and how this could affect the students' academic performance.

One of the study's limitations is that it was conducted only within the framework of the Final International University. As such, it is debatable if it could apply to students from other educational institutions, who all have different experiences and perspectives on using social networks in English language learning.

The implications that could be drawn here are that there is a need for more academic research and papers on the topic. This research could help expand the perception of using students' online presence as a tool for learning and increasing English language knowledge, not necessarily as something negative.

The paper also focused on the negative and positive aspects of using social media applications for learning English so they could serve as instructional guides on how to implement ICT into language learning. Finally, the research discovered the primary

sources of motivation for using social media, so these reasons for inner drive could help in English as a second language learning.

REFERENCES

- Abdul Halik, A. F., & Rafeena, H. M. (2020). The Role of Social Media in Learning English as a Second Language: A Study Based on the Students of National Apprentice and Industrial Training Authority (NAITA), Trincomalee, Sri Lanka. *International Journal of Scientific and Research Publications* (IJSRP), 10(7), 162-166.
- Abrahim, S., Mir, B. A., Suhara, H., Mohamed, F. A., & Sato, M. (2019). Structural equation modeling and confirmatory factor analysis of social media use and education. *International Journal of Educational Technology in Higher Education*, 16(1), 1-25.
- Ajjan, H., & Hartshorne, R. (2008). Investigating faculty decisions to adopt Web 2.0 technologies: Theory and empirical tests. *The internet and higher education*, 11(2), 71-80. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.iheduc.2008.05.002
- Akçayır, G. (2017). Why do faculty members use or not use social networking sites for education? *Computers in human behavior*, 71, 378-385. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2017.02.028
- Al Arif, T. Z. Z. (2019). The use of social media for English language learning: An exploratory study of EFL university students. *Metathesis: Journal of English Language, Literature, and Teaching*, 3(2), 224-233.
- Alaaz, H. A. A. (2023). The Relevance of Using Social Media and Technological Advancement in Learning English as a Second Language: Study of English Language Learners in Iraq [Manuscript submitted for publication].

- Allam, M., & Elyas, T. (2016). Perceptions of Using Social Media as an ELT Tool among EFL Teachers in the Saudi Context. *English Language Teaching*, 9(7), 1-9. http://dx.doi.org/10.5539/elt.v9n7p1
- Almurashi, W. A. (2016). The effective use of YouTube videos for teaching English language in classrooms as supplementary material at Taibah University in Alula. *International Journal of English Language and Linguistics Research*, 4(3), 32-47.
- Alnujaidi, S. (2017). Effects of social networking sites on EFL teachers and students. *International Journal of English Language Teaching*, 5(1), 1-14.
- Alnujaidi, S. (2017). Social network sites effectiveness from EFL students' viewpoints. *English Language Teaching*, 10(1), 39-49. http://dx.doi.org/10.5539/elt.v10n1p39
- Alsaif, A. (2016). Investigate the impact of social media on students. A dissertation for the degree of Bachelor of Science in Business Information Systems at Department of Computing & Information Systems Cardiff School of Management, Cardiff Metropolitan University.
- Al-Sharqi, L., & Hashim, K. (2016). University students' perceptions of social media as a learning tool. *The Journal of Social Media in Society*, 5(1), 65-88.
- Al-Sharqi, L., & Abbasi, I. S. (2020). The Influence of Technology on English Language and Literature. *English Language Teaching*, *13*(7), 1-7. https://doi.org/10.5539/elt.v13n7p1
- Anderson, M. (2018). A majority of teens have experienced some form of cyberbullying.
- Annamalai, N. (2017). Exploring students use of facebook in formal learning contexts. *Indonesian journal of EFL and linguistics*, 2(2), 91-106.

- Ansari, J. A. N., & Khan, N. A. (2020). Exploring the role of social media in collaborative learning the new domain of learning. *Smart Learning Environments*, 7(1), 1-16.
- Asmara, R., Kusumaningrum, W., Wulansari, A., Munirah, M., & Hersulastuti, H. (2019, March). Measuring the effect of a flipped classroom model on critical thinking skills. In 2nd Workshop on Language, Literature and Society for Education, Wol2SED 2018, December 21-22 2018, Solo, Indonesia.

 http://dx.doi.org/10.4108/eai.21-12-2018.2282743
- Aydin, S. (2014). The use of blogs in learning English as a foreign language. *Online Submission*, 4(1), 244-259.
- Bekalu, M. A., McCloud, R. F., & Viswanath, K. (2019). Association of social media use with social well-being, positive mental health, and self-rated health: disentangling routine use from emotional connection to use. *Health Education* & *Behavior*, 46(2 suppl), 69S-80S. https://doi.org/10.1177/1090198119863768
- Bennett, S., Bishop, A., Dalgarno, B., Waycott, J., & Kennedy, G. (2012). Implementing Web 2.0 technologies in higher education: A collective case study. *Computers & education*, 59(2), 524-534. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2011.12.022
- Bıyıkoğlu, H. (2017). The effect of social media on student perceived value on higher education in North Cyprus [Master's thesis]. Eastern Mediterranean University, Doğu Akdeniz Üniversitesi. http://hdl.handle.net/11129/5174
- Blaschke, L. M. (2014). Using social media to engage and develop the online learner in self-determined learning. *Research in Learning Technology*, 22. https://doi.org/10.3402/rlt.v22.21635

- Brady, K. P., Holcomb, L. B., & Smith, B. V. (2010). The use of alternative social networking sites in higher educational settings: A case study of the e-learning benefits of Ning in education. *Journal of interactive online learning*, 9(2).
- Brick, B. (2013). Social networking sites and language learning. In *Technologies*, innovation, and change in personal and virtual learning environments (pp. 90-103). IGI Global.
- Brown, H.D. (1994). *Principles of language learning and teaching*. Englewood Cliffs, N.J.: Prentice Hall.
- Brown, P. (2015). Alfred Schutz: The co-construction of meaning within professional-patient interaction. In *the Palgrave Handbook of Social Theory in Health, Illness and Medicine* (pp. 174-190). London: Palgrave Macmillan UK.
- Bruner, J. (1974). Toward a theory of instruction. Harvard university press.
- Bryman, A. (2004). Qualitative research on leadership: A critical but appreciative review. *The leadership quarterly*, *15*(6), 729-769. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.leaqua.2004.09.007
- Charlesworth, A. (2014). An introduction to social media marketing. Routledge.
- Cherry, K. (2019). *Overview of VARK learning styles*. Very Well Mind. https://www.verywellmind.com/vark-learning-styles-2795156
- Chou, C. M. (2014). Social media characteristics, customer relationship and brand equity. *Journal of Applied Business and Economics*, 16(1), 128-139
- Coffield, F., Ecclestone, K., Hall, E., & Moseley, D. (2004). Learning styles and pedagogy in post-16 learning: A systematic and critical review.

 http://hdl.voced.edu.au/10707/69027

- Collins, A. M., & Quillian, M. R. (1969). Retrieval time from semantic memory. *Journal of verbal learning and verbal behavior*, 8(2), 240-247. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-5371(69)80069-1
- Creswell, J. W., Clark, V. L. P., Gutmann, M. L., & Hanson, W. E. (2003). Advanced Mixed. *Handbook of mixed methods in social & behavioral research*, 209.
- Crook, C. (2015). The 'digital native'in context: tensions associated with importing Web 2.0 practices into the school setting. In *Digital Technologies in the Lives of Young People* (pp. 63-80). Routledge.
- Cuban, L. (2001). Oversold and underused: Reforming schools through technology, 1980-2000.
- Daft, R. L., & Lengel, R. H. (1986). Organizational information requirements, media richness and structural design. *Management science*, 32(5), 554-571. https://doi.org/10.1287/mnsc.32.5.554
- De Jager, L., Rwodzi, C., & Mpofu, N. (2020). The innovative use of social media for teaching English as a second language. *TD: The Journal for Transdisciplinary Research in Southern Africa*, 16(1), 1-7.
- Dixon, S. (2022). Number of social media users worldwide from 2017 to 2027. *Statista.*com. https://www.statista.com/statistics/278414/number-of-worldwide-socialnetwork-users/#:~: text= How% 20many% 20people% 20use% 20social, almost%
 20six% 20billion% 20in, 202027.
- Ellis, R. (1985). Understanding Second Language Acquisition. Oxford: OUP
- Enginkaya, E., & Yılmaz, H. (2014). What drives consumers to interact with brands through social media? A motivation scale development study. *Procedia-Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 148, 219-226.

- https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2014.07.037
- Eysenck, M. W., & Keane, M. T. (2020). *Cognitive psychology: A student's handbook*.

 Psychology press. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781351058513
- Falloon, G. (2015). What's the difference? Learning collaboratively using iPads in conventional classrooms. *Computers & education*, 84, 62-77. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2015.01.010
- Faryadi, Q. (2017). Effectiveness of Facebook in English language learning: A case study. *Online Submission*, 4, 1-11. https://doi.org/10.4236/oalib.1104017
- Ferdig, R. E. (2007). Examining social software in teacher education. *Journal of Technology and teacher education*, 15(1), 5-10.
- Fewell, N. (2014). Social networking and language learning with Twitter. *Research Papers in Language Teaching & Learning*, 5(1).
- Florence Ma, L. P. (2012). Advantages and disadvantages of native-and nonnative-English-speaking teachers: Student perceptions in Hong Kong. *TESOL quarterly*, 46(2), 280-305. https://doi.org/10.1002/tesq.21
- Fraenkel, J., Wallen, N., & Hyun, H. (2018). How to design and evaluate research in education (10th) ed.). McGraw-Hill.
- Fraillon, J., Ainley, J., Schulz, W., Friedman, T., & Duckworth, D. (2020). *Preparing for life in a digital world: IEA international computer and information literacy study 2018 international report* (p. 297). Springer Nature.
- Frost, R., Forster, K. I., & Deutsch, A. (1997). What can we learn from the morphology of Hebrew? fA masked-priming investigation of morphological representation. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Learning, Memory, and Cognition*, 23(4), 829. https://psycnet.apa.org/doi/10.1037/0278-7393.23.4.829

- Gardner, R. C., & Lambert, W. E. (1972). Attitudes and motivation in second-language learning.
- Gass, S., Mackey, A., & Ross-Feldman, L. (2005). Task-based interactions in classroom and laboratory settings. *Language learning*, *55*(4), 575-611. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0023-8333.2005.00318.x
- Gikas, J., & Grant, M. M. (2013). Mobile computing devices in higher education: Student perspectives on learning with cellphones, smartphones & social media. *The Internet and Higher Education*, *19*, 18-26. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.iheduc.2013.06.002
- Goffman, E. (1959). The moral career of the mental patient. *Psychiatry*, 22(2), 123-142. https://doi.org/10.1080/00332747.1959.11023166
- Gonulal, T. (2019). The use of Instagram as a mobile-assisted language learning tool. *Contemporary Educational Technology*, *10*(3), 309-323. https://doi.org/10.30935/cet.590108
- Greenhow, C., & Askari, E. (2017). Learning and teaching with social network sites: A decade of research in K-12 related education. *Education and information technologies*, 22, 623-645.
- Hall, J. K., & Walsh, M. (2002). 10. Teacher-student interaction and language learning. *Annual review of applied linguistics*, 22, 186.
- Haque, M. Z. (2023). The use of social media platforms in language learning: A critical study. *Journal of Global Research in Education and Social Science*, 20-28. doi: 10.56557/JOGRESS/2023/v17i18109
- Harasim, L. (1987). Teaching and learning on-line: Issues in computer-mediated graduate courses. *Canadian journal of educational communication*, *16*(2), 117-135.

- Hettiarachchi, H. A. H. (2014). Impact of social networking on academic engagement and performance: a literature. *USCMT*, 2014, 216.
- Hew, K. F., & Cheung, W. S. (2013). Use of Web 2.0 technologies in K-12 and higher education: The search for evidence-based practice. *Educational research* review, 9, 47-64. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.edurev.2012.08.001
- Hu, H., & Du, K. (2022). TikTok in mobile-assisted English language learning: An exploratory study. *International Journal of Information and Education Technology*, 12(12).
- Inayati, N. (2015). English language teachers' use of social media technology in Indonesian higher education context. *Asian EFL Journal*, 17(4), 6-36.
- Jain, R. (2020). Use Of Social Media In Teaching And Learning: Emerging Role Of Social Media And Its Importance In Teaching And Learning. ASMA (Adoption of Social Media in Academia).

 https://www.asmaindia.in/blog/use-of-social-media-in-teaching-and-learning-
- James, R. (2014). ICT's participatory potential in higher education collaborations: Reality or just talk. *British Journal of Educational Technology*, 45(4), 557-570. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjet.12060

emerging-role-of-social-media-and-its-importance-in-teaching-and-learning/

- Junco, R. (2012). The relationship between frequency of Facebook use, participation in Facebook activities, and student engagement. *Computers & education*, 58(1), 162-171. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2011.08.004
- Kajee, L. (2018). Teacher education students engaging with digital identity narratives. *South African Journal of Education*, 38(2), 1-9.

10.15700/saje.v38n2a1501

- Kaplan, A. M., & Haenlein, M. (2010). Users of the world, unite! The challenges and opportunities of Social Media. *Business horizons*, 53(1), 59-68. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bushor.2009.09.003
- Kemp, S. (2023). Digital 2023: Global Overview Report. DataReportal. January 26, 2023.
- Kern, R. (2006). Perspectives on technology in learning and teaching languages. *Tesol Quarterly*, 40(1), 183-210. https://doi.org/10.2307/40264516
- Khaloufi, A. E., & Laabidi, H. (2017). An examination of the impact of computer skills on the effective use of ICT in the classroom. *Indonesian Journal of EFL and Linguistics*, 2(1), 53-69.
- Khan, I. U., Ayaz, M., & Faheem, M. (2016). The role of social media in development of English language vocabulary at university level. *International Journal of Academic Research in Business and Social Sciences*, 6(12), 590-604. http://dx.doi.org/10.6007/IJARBSS/v6-i12/2444
- Kietzmann, J. H., Hermkens, K., McCarthy, I. P., & Silvestre, B. S. (2011). Social media?

 Get serious! Understanding the functional building blocks of social media. *Business horizons*, *54*(3), 241-251.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bushor.2011.01.005
- Kirschner, P. A., & Karpinski, A. C. (2010). Facebook® and academic performance. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 26(6), 1237-1245. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2010.03.024
- Krashen, S. (1977). The monitor model for adult second language performance. *Viewpoints on English as a second language*, 152-161.
- Krashen, S. D. (2003). Explorations in language acquisition and use.

- Król, K., & Zdonek, D. (2021). Social media use and its impact on intrinsic motivation in Generation Z: a case study from Poland. *Global Knowledge, Memory and Communication*, 70(4/5), 442-458. https://doi.org/10.1108/GKMC-08-2020-0113
- Lave, J., & Wenger, E. (1991). Situated learning: Legitimate peripheral participation.

 Cambridge university press.
- Lerner, I., Armstrong, B. C., & Frost, R. (2014). What can we learn from learning models about sensitivity to letter-order in visual word recognition? *Journal of Memory and Language*, 77, 40-58. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jml.2014.09.002
- Levy, M. (1996). CALL: context and conceptualisation. Oxford University Press.
- Lightbown, P., & Spada, N. (2002). How Language Are Learned. Oxford: Oxford University Press
- Long, M. H. (1985). Input and second language acquisition theory. *Input in second language acquisition*, 377(1), 393.
- Malik, A. R., & Asnur, M. N. A. (2019). Using social media as a learning media of foreign language students in higher education. *Online Submission*, 18(2).
- Manca, S., & Ranieri, M. (2016). "Yes for sharing, no for teaching!": Social Media in academic practices. *The Internet and Higher Education*, 29, 63-74. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.iheduc.2015.12.004
- Mbatha, B. (2014). Global transition in higher education: From the traditional model of learning to a new socially mediated model. *International Review of Research in Open and Distributed Learning*, 15(3), 257-274. https://doi.org/10.19173/irrodl.v15i3.1823
- McQuail, D. (2010). McQuail's mass communication theory. Sage publications.

- Merchant, G. (2012). Unravelling the social network: theory and research. *Learning, media and Technology*, *37*(1), 4-19. https://doi.org/10.1080/17439884.2011.567992
- Montgomery, M. (1993). The southern accent—Alive and well. *Southern Cultures*, 1(1), 47-64.
- Mukhtar, S. Z., & Latifa, A. (2019). Using social media in English teaching and learning process.
- Murray, J. (2011). Cloud network architecture and ICT-Modern network architecture. *IT Knowledge Exchange*.
- Namaziandost, E., & Nasri, M. (2019). The impact of social media on EFL learners' speaking skill: a survey study involving EFL teachers and students. *Journal of Applied Linguistics and Language Research*, 6(3), 199-215.
- Nikolopoulou, M. (2019). Young people's social media practices in greece: developing identities online and shaping future aspirations. University of Roehampton (United Kingdom).
- Nordquist, R. (2019). Binomials: Glossary of grammatical and rhetorical terms.
- O'Day, E. B., & Heimberg, R. G. (2021). Social media use, social anxiety, and loneliness:

 A systematic review. *Computers in Human Behavior Reports*, 3, 100070. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chbr.2021.100070
- Obar, J. A., & Wildman, S. (2015). Social media definition and the governance challenge:

 An introduction to the special issue. *Telecommunications policy*, *39*(9), 745-750.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.telpol.2015.07.014

- Online Learning Consortium. (2016). *Quality scorecard for the administration of online programs*. https://soar.wichita.edu/server/api/core/bitstreams/a62b1098-4b1b-40ff-88cf-ecc9eca876fc/content
- Ozdamli, F., & Ozdal, H. (2015). Life-long learning competence perceptions of the teachers and abilities in using information-communication technologies. *Procedia-Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 182, 718-725. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2015.04.819
- Pakhtunkhwa, K. Social media effect on English language learning proficiency at university level in Khyber Pakhtunkhwa.
- Paul, J. A., Baker, H. M., & Cochran, J. D. (2012). Effect of online social networking on student academic performance. *Computers in human behavior*, 28(6), 2117-2127. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2012.06.016
- Pikhart, M., & Botezat, O. (2021). The impact of the use of social media on second language acquisition. *Procedia Computer Science*, 192, 1621-1628. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.procs.2021.08.166
- Pitaloka, N. L., Anggraini, H. W., & Sari, A. (2021). Learning English through Social Media: Experiences of EFL Student Teachers at One Islamic University in Indonesia. *Ta'dib: Jurnal Pendidikan Islam*, 26(1), 1-14. https://doi.org/10.19109/td.v26i1.7042
- Rezaul Karim, M., Ali Mondal, S., Hussain, A., Alam, M., & Nazarieh, M. (2022). Social media and learning of English language: A study on the undergraduate students of Assam, India. *Education Research International*, 2022. https://doi.org/10.1155/2022/8238895

- Richards. J, Platt. J, & Weber. H. (1985). Longman Dictionary of Applied Linguistics.

 England: Longman. https://doi.org/10.1177/003368828601700208
- Rogers-Estable, M. (2014). Web 2.0 use in higher education. *European Journal of Open, Distance and E-Learning (EURODL)*, 17(2), 130-142. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2012.04.001
- Sadaf, A., Newby, T. J., & Ertmer, P. A. (2012). Exploring pre-service teachers' beliefs about using Web 2.0 technologies in K-12 classroom. *Computers* & *Education*, 59(3), 937-945. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2012.04.001
- Schieffelin, B. B., & Ochs, E. (Eds.). (1986). *Language socialization across cultures* (No. 3). Cambridge University Press. DOI: 10.32996/ijllt.2019.2.1.17
- Schoonenboom, J., & Johnson, R. B. (2017). How to construct a mixed methods research design. *Kolner Zeitschrift fur Soziologie und Sozialpsychologie*, 69(Suppl 2), 107.
- Seaman, J. & Tinti-Kane, H. (2013). Social Media for Teaching and Learning. Pearson

 Learning Solutions and the Babson Survey Research Group.

 http://www.pearsonlearningsolutions.com/assets/downloads/reports/social-media-for-teaching-and-learning-2013-report.pdf#view=FitH,0
- Selwyn, N. (2012). Social media in higher education. *The Europa world of learning*, 1(3), 1-10.
- Sharma, V. (2019). Saudi Students' perspective on social media usage to promote EFL learning. *Online Submission*, 2(1), 129-139.
- Short, J., Williams, E., & Christie, B. (1976). The social psychology of telecommunications. (*No Title*).

- Slim, H., & Hafedh, M. (2019). Social media impact on language learning for specific purposes: A study in English for business administration. *Teaching English with technology*, 19(1), 56-71.
- Snyder, B. (2000). Music and memory: An introduction. MIT Press.
- Sobaih, A. E. E., Moustafa, M. A., Ghandforoush, P., & Khan, M. (2016). To use or not to use? Social media in higher education in developing countries. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 58, 296-305. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2016.01.002
- Stanley, C. (1967). The antecedents of self-esteem. San Franscisco: WH Freeman & Co.
- Ta'amneh, M. A. A. (2017). The effect of using WhatsApp messenger in learning English language among university students. *International Research in Education*, 5(1), 143-151. http://dx.doi.org/10.5296/ire.v5i1.10801
- Taylor, K., & Silver, L. (2019). Smartphone ownership is growing rapidly around the world, but not always equally.
- Tuten, T. L. (2023). Social media marketing. Sage Publications Limited.
- Van Dijck, J., & Poell, T. (2013). Understanding social media logic. *Media and communication*, 1(1), 2-14. DOI: 10.12924/mac2013.01010002
- Vikneswaran, T., & Krish, P. (2016). Utilising social networking sites to improve writing: a case study with Chinese students in Malaysia. *Technology, Pedagogy and Education*, 25(3), 287-300. https://doi.org/10.1080/1475939X.2015.1030441
- Vygotsky, L. S., & Cole, M. (1978). *Mind in society: Development of higher psychological processes*. Harvard University Press.
- Wu, D., & Hiltz, S. R. (2003). Online discussions and perceived learning. *AMCIS 2003 Proceedings*, 86.

- Yanti, H., & Setiawan, A. (2018, February). Teacher's perception about the use of E-learning/Edmodo in educational activities. In *IOP Conference Series: Materials Science and Engineering* (Vol. 306, No. 1, p. 012055). IOP Publishing.
- Yarbro, J., McKnight, K., Elliott, S., Kurz, A., & Wardlow, L. (2016). Digital instructional strategies and their role in classroom learning. *Journal of Research on Technology in Education*, 48(4), 274-289. https://doi.org/10.1080/15391523.2016.1212632
- Yunus, M. M., & Suliman, A. (2014). Information & communication technology (ICT) tools in teaching and learning literature component in Malaysian secondary schools. *Asian social science*, *10*(7), 136. http://dx.doi.org/10.5539/ass.v10n7p136
- Zhou, S., Barnes, L., McCormick, H., & Cano, M. B. (2021). Social media influencers' narrative strategies to create eWOM: A theoretical contribution. *International Journal of Information Management*, 59, 102293.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2020.102293

APPENDICES

APPENDIX A. SURVEY QUESTIONNAIRE

Final International University Informed Consent Form

Dear Participant,

This research project is being conducted by Dariya Tulenova of Final International University. This research project aims to investigate how social media affects language learning. This survey is intended for people 18 years or older.

The proposed study is entitled "An Investigation of Final International University students" use of social media and English language learning. You will be a participant in the project if you read and approve this informed consent form. The survey link will be active between 10 March and 30 April 2023. You are expected to participate in this survey study only once. The survey will be online. This survey is anonymous. Other than being anonymous, no information is required to identify you and you cannot be identified by the answers you supply. Information to be obtained within the scope of this study will only be shared in scientific publications, presentations, and online environments for educational purposes by the researcher. The data collected is anonymous and will be kept safely in an encrypted file on a computer.

Participation in this study is voluntary. Your participation in this project can contribute to your awareness of the use of social media in learning English and can inform you how social media affects language learning. None of the steps in the survey can cause personal discomfort. However, if you feel uncomfortable for any reason, you are free to quit the

survey and leave the research without explaining the reason. In such a case, the researcher will only use the information you provide with your consent.

Thank you in advance for participating in this study. If you need any further information about the study or if you have any questions you would like to ask you can contact me at email: dariya.tulenova@final.edu.tr, phone: +7777999724.

Thank you.

If you have questions about your participation in the research and the protection of your rights, or if you believe that you are at risk or will be exposed to stress in any way, you can contact Final International University Ethics Committee (0392-6506666) by phone or via email iaek@fiu.edu.tr

Section A: Demographic data

1. I accept to participate in this research.

	o Yes
	o No
2.	I would like to participate in an interview later in my convenience.
	o Yes
	o No
3.	What is your gender?
	o Male
	o Female
4.	What is your age?
	o 17-21
	0 21-25
	0 25-29
	o 29 and above
Section	on B: Frequency and average use of ICT tools
~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~	on 20110quono, unu uvorugo uso or 101 0002
5.	Do you have access to a computer?
	o Yes
	o No
6.	Do you have a smartphone?
	o Yes
	o No
7	D I IDA D9
7.	Do you have an IPAD?
	o Yes
	o No
8.	Do you have access to the internet?
	o Yes
	o No
9.	Do you use social media?
	o Yes
	o No

Section C: The respondents' ability to use social media

10. I am competent to use Facebook.

- o Not applicable
- o Weak
- o Moderate
- o Good
- o Very good

11. I am competent to use WhatsApp.

- o Not applicable
- o Weak
- o Moderate
- o Good
- o Very good

12. I am competent to use Twitter.

- o Not applicable
- o Weak
- o Moderate
- o Good
- Very good

13. I am competent to use YouTube.

- o Not applicable
- o Weak
- o Moderate
- o Good
- o Very good

14. I am competent to use Instagram.

- o Not applicable
- o Weak
- o Moderate
- o Good
- o Very good

15. I am competent to use Messenger.

- o Not applicable
- o Weak
- o Moderate
- o Good
- o Very good

16. I am competent to use TikTok.

- o Not applicable
- o Weak
- o Moderate
- o Good
- o Very good

Section D: The elements influencing the usage of social media

17. I utilize social media to speak with my companions.

- o Strongly disagree
- o Disagree
- o Neutral
- o Agree
- o Strongly agree

18. I utilize online media to speak with my family.

- o Strongly disagree
- o Disagree
- o Neutral
- o Agree
- o Strongly agree

19. I utilize online media to learn new things.

- Strongly disagree
- o Disagree
- o Neutral
- o Agree
- o Strongly agree

20. I use social media to follow my favorite artist.

- o Strongly disagree
- o Disagree
- o Neutral
- o Agree
- o Strongly agree

21. I utilize online media to learn English.

- o Strongly disagree
- o Disagree
- o Neutral
- o Agree
- o Strongly agree

0

22. I utilize web-based media to pass my free time.

- o Strongly disagree
- o Disagree
- o Neutral
- o Agree
- o Strongly Agree

23. I use social media to gain knowledge.

- o Strongly disagree
- o Disagree
- o Neutral
- o Agree
- o Strongly Agree

24. I use social media to follow the latest trend.

- o Strongly disagree
- o Disagree
- o Neutral
- o Agree
- o Strongly agree

25. I use social media because my friends use it.

- o Strongly disagree
- o Disagree
- o Neutral
- o Agree
- o Strongly agree

0	Disagi	ree	
0	Neutra	al	
0	Agree		
0	Strong	gly Agree	
27	. I burr	n through my time when I utilize online media.	
0	Strong	gly disagree	
0	Disagi		
	Neutra		
	Agree		
0	Strong	gly Agree	
Secti	on E: '	The respondents' perceptions of the usage of the Englis	sh
langı	ıage w	hile utilizing social media	
28	. When	I use social media, I like to use English.	
	0	Yes	
	0	No	
29	-	good writing in English via online media.	
		Yes	
	0	No	
30		excited to use English on social media.	
		Yes	
	0	No	
31	-	rove my English writing skill by writing posts on social media.	
	_	Yes	
	0	No	
32	. I impı	rove my speaking fluency using social media.	
	0	Yes	
	0	No	
33	. Social	l media helps me to improve my English.	
	0	Yes	
	0	No	

26. I use social media because it is useful for me.

o Strongly disagree

34. I refe	r to the dictionary before posting anything on social media.
0	Yes
0	No
35. Using	social media develops my interaction with classmates and lecturers; it
is also	o helping in my academic performance.
0	Yes
0	No
36. I beli	eve that social media is another best platform to develop English.
0	Yes
0	No
	confident to correct my friends' English grammar mistakes on social
0	Yes
0	No
38. Socia	l media helps me with copying words, phrases, or sentences.
0	Yes
0	No
	35. Using is also 36. I belie 37. I am emedia 38. Social

APPENDIX B. QUESTIONS FOR INTERVIEW.

Interview Questions for Students

- 1. What kind of Social Media you prefer?
- 2. What kind of activities you usually perform there?
- 3. What's your main motivation in using social media?
- 4. Did it improve your English language skills?
- 5. Do you think it's effective?
- 6. What kind of social media do you have?
- 7. What kinds of social media do you use mostly in learning English?
- 8. When do you usually use your social media in learning English?
- 9. How frequently do you usually use your social media in learning English?
- 10. What are the disadvantages of using social media to learn English?

APPENDIX C. ETHICS APPROVAL FORM



YAZIŞMA / INTER OFFICE MEMORANDUM

Gönderilen/To: Yrd.Doç.Dr. Abbas Hadizadeh Tarih/Date: 06/03/2023

Ref/Sayı:100/050/REK.001 Gönderen/From: rof. Dr. Hüseyin YARATAN Rektör

Konu/Subject: Etik Kurulu onayı hk.

3 Mart 2023 tarihli Etik Kurulu toplantısında alınan karar doğrultusunda çalışmalarınızın uygun olduğuna karar verilmiştir. Bilgi ve gereğini rica ederim.

Dağıtım: Etik Kurulu Başkanlığı

Etik Kurulu Kararı:

Karar Sayısı 2023/006/01:
Dariya Tulenova'nın Yard. Prof. Dr. Abbas Hadizadeh'in rehberliğinde yürütülmek üzere Etik Kurulu'na sunduğu,
"An Investigation of Final International University Students' Use of Social media" başlıklı başvuru (Proje No. FIUP-2023/005) görüşülmüş,önerilen araştırma, başvuruda belirtilen gerekçe, amaç, yaklaşım ve yöntemleri ile, etik ve bilimsel açıdan uygun bulunmuştur

SK/HY

APPENDIX D: TURNITIN SIMILARITY REPORT

Soci	ial media				
ORIGINA	ALITY REPORT				
90 SIMILA	% ARITY INDEX	6% INTERNET SOURCES	5% PUBLICATIONS	3% STUDENT PAPERS	
PRIMAR	Y SOURCES				_
1	www.hii	ndawi.com		2	2%
2	downloa Internet Sour	ads.hindawi.con	n	1	 %
3	Mondal, Mehrda Learning Undergi	mad Rezaul Kar Ashraful Hussa d Nazarieh. "So g of English Lan raduate Student on Research Inte	ain, Mahbubul cial Media and guage: A Stud cs of Assam, Ir	Alam, y on the idia",	%
4	learning	a Muftah. "Impa g English langua lemic", PSU Res	ge during the	COVID-	%
5		ed to The Scient h Council of Tur			%
6	en.wikip	oedia.org		<1	 %

7	Submitted to Middle East Technical University Student Paper	<1%
8	www.researchgate.net Internet Source	<1%
9	scholarworks.uni.edu Internet Source	<1%
10	Submitted to Institut Pendidikan Guru Malaysia Student Paper	<1%
11	researchoutput.csu.edu.au Internet Source	<1%
12	Submitted to University of Seychelles Student Paper	<1%
13	acikbilim.yok.gov.tr Internet Source	<1%
14	archives.univ-biskra.dz Internet Source	<1%
15	Minwuyelet Andualem Desta, Melaku Bayu Workie, Destaw Bayable, Chalachew Yenew Denku, Meslo Sema Berhanu. "Social Media Usage in Improving English Language Proficiency from the Viewpoint of Medical Students", Advances in Medical Education and Practice, 2021	<1%

16	aisel.aisnet.org Internet Source	<1%
17	Submitted to Ho Chi Minh City Open University Student Paper	<1%
18	etd.lib.metu.edu.tr Internet Source	<1%
19	Submitted to Champlain Regional College Student Paper	<1%
20	Jaswant Singh, Dalwinder Kaur. "Development of a Flipped Professional Module for ESL Primary School Teachers", University of Malaya (Malaysia), 2023 Publication	<1%
21	Submitted to East Tennessee State University Student Paper	<1%
22	Fowler, Melanie R "Social Media and Social Adjustment: A Mixed Methods Study of College Learning Community Students.", Florida Southern College, 2020	<1%
23	Xuan, Di. "Relationship Between Self- Regulated Learning, Social Media Usage and Motivation among Arabic Learners in Malaysian Public Universities", University of Malaya (Malaysia), 2023	<1%

24	commons.emich.edu Internet Source	<1%
25	Submitted to Indiana University Student Paper	<1%
26	Hanoi National University of Education	<1%
27	moam.info Internet Source	<1%
28	repository.upi.edu Internet Source	<1%
29	Submitted to Durban University of Technology Student Paper	<1%
30	Manca, Stefania, and Maria Ranieri. ""Yes for sharing, no for teaching!": Social Media in academic practices", The Internet and Higher Education, 2016.	<1%
31	eprints.umm.ac.id Internet Source	<1%
32	neltachoutari.wordpress.com Internet Source	<1%
33	"Online Communities and Social Computing", Springer Science and Business Media LLC, 2013	<1%

34	Submitted to Republic of the Maldives Student Paper	<1%
35	Submitted to Iona College Student Paper	<1%
36	Submitted to Liverpool John Moores University Student Paper	<1%
37	bmcmedinformdecismak.biomedcentral.com Internet Source	<1%
38	Submitted to De Montfort University Student Paper	<1%
39	Submitted to Glyndwr University Student Paper	<1%
40	essay.utwente.nl Internet Source	<1%
41	Submitted to Universiti Selangor Student Paper	<1%
42	digest.bps.org.uk Internet Source	<1%
43	www.appypie.com Internet Source	<1%
44	Submitted to University of Newcastle upon Tyne Student Paper	<1%

45	buleria.unileon.es Internet Source	<1%
46	digitallibrary.usc.edu Internet Source	<1%
47	jlt-polinema.org Internet Source	<1%
48	journalarticle.ukm.my Internet Source	<1%
49	openaccess.maltepe.edu.tr Internet Source	<1%
50	www.econstor.eu Internet Source	<1%
51	Appling, Marrieta. "Teachers' Experiences Using Social Media to Enhance Middle School Student", University of the Southwest, 2023	<1%
52	Livingston, Michael. "IQYAX: A Case Study Investigation of the Effect of an Online Traditional Unangan Sea Kayak Model Course on Self-Esteem of Five Adolescent Students", Idaho State University, 2023	<1%
53	ca.wikipedia.org Internet Source	<1%

		<1%
	fdocuments.us Internet Source	<1%
56	journals.sagepub.com Internet Source	<1%
	lisamarieblaschke.pbworks.com Internet Source	<1%
	m.moam.info Internet Source	<1%
59	pdfs.semanticscholar.org	<1%
	real.mtak.hu Internet Source	<1%
	repository.seeu.edu.mk Internet Source	<1%
	researchrepository.wvu.edu Internet Source	<1%
	www.jurnal-assalam.org Internet Source	<1%
0.4	www.ummto.dz Internet Source	<1%
65	Kalliopi Theodorakou, Yannis Zervas. "The Effects of the Creative Movement Teaching	<1%

Method and the Traditional Teaching Method on Elementary School Children's Self-esteem", Sport, Education and Society, 2010

rubiicatio



N.M. Terhune. "Language learning going global: linking teachers and learners via commercial Skype-based CMC", Computer Assisted Language Learning, 2015

<1%

Publication

Exclude quotes Off
Exclude bibliography Off

Exclude matches

Off